**Multi-Country Study on Inclusive Education (MCSIE)**

Comparative Literature Review

Sub-award under 7200AA18CA00009

Produced by Inclusive Development Partners

**Submitted February 2021**

**DISCLAIMER**

The authors’ views expressed in this publication do not necessarily reflect the views of the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) or the United States Government.

# Acknowledgement

This document was developed with the support of the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) through the Multi-Country Study on Inclusive Education (MCSIE). The lead authors of the document are Hayley Niad, Stephanie Peña, Eileen Dombrowski, Anne Hayes, and Brent Elder. We would also like to thank Sophak Kanika Ngoun, Padam Bahadur Pariyar, Valerie Karr, Chris Johnstone, and Emily Kochetkova for their support and review of the document and the various country documents on which this comparative document was based. IDP would also like to thank the USAID headquarter teams who were actively engaged in the project design and review of the document. Thank you to Nathaniel Haight, Saima Malik, Leah Maxson, Rebecca Pagel and Elena Walls for their review and insights and to Brian Bingham, Kevin Roberts, Corrie Sutherland, Rebecca Rhodes and Josh Josa for their support on this document and on the MCSIE project in general. We also appreciate the support of the LASER team from Purdue University and would like to acknowledge Pamela McClure and Yuehwern Yih. Thank you also to Catherine Frazier for her thoughtful review and edit of the document.

# Abbreviations

ACR All Children Reading

ADD Action on Disability and Development

AHF Australian Himalayan Foundation

AIR American Institutes for Research

ASL American Sign Language

BLINC Blended Learning in Inclusive Education Course

CIA Central Intelligence Agency

CBM Christoffel-Blindenmission Christian

CRPD Convention on the Rights of Persons with Disabilities

DEC Development Exchange Clearinghouse

DoE Department of Education

DPO Disabled Persons’ Organization

DSNE Department of Special Needs Education

EMIS Education Management Information System

FEDOMA Federation of Disability Organizations in Malawi

GIZ Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit

IDP Inclusive Development Partners

IEP Individualized Education Plan

IP Implementing Partner

IPTE Initial Primary Teacher Education

KT Krousar Thmey

LASER PULSE Long-Term Assistance and Services for Research Partners for University-Led Solutions Engine

MCSIE Multi-Country Study on Inclusive Education

MIITEP Malawi Integrated In-Service Teacher Education Program

MoE Ministry of Education

MoEST Ministry of Education, Science, and Technology

MoEYS Ministry of Education, Youth, and Sport

MoSVY Ministry of Social Affairs, Veterans, and Youth Rehabilitation

MSCE Malawi School Certificate of Education

NEP NGO Education Partnership

NESP National Education System Plan

NGO Non-Governmental Organization

NIRT National Institute for Research and Training

NISE National Institute of Special Education

ODI Overseas Development Institute

PTTC Provincial Teacher Training College

RTI Research Triangle Institute International

SED Special Education Department

SEN Special Education Needs

SNE Special Needs Education

TEC Teacher Education College

TQ Ten Questionnaire

UDL Universal Design for Learning

UNESCO United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization

UNICEF United Nations Children’s Fund

UPE Universal Primary Education

USAID United States Agency for International Development

WHO World Health Organization

Table of Contents

[***Acknowledgement ii***](#_gjdgxs)

[***Abbreviations iii***](#_30j0zll)

[***1. Executive Summary 1***](#_2et92p0)

[***2. Introduction 3***](#_tyjcwt)

[**2.1 Purpose 3**](#_3dy6vkm)

[**2.2 Multi-Country Study on Inclusive Education 3**](#_1t3h5sf)

[***3. Methodology 4***](#_4d34og8)

[**3.1 Literature Review and Analysis 4**](#_2s8eyo1)

[**3.2 Limitations 5**](#_17dp8vu)

[***4. Findings 5***](#_3rdcrjn)

[**4.1 General Background on the Situation of Education in Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal 5**](#_26in1rg)

[4.1.1 Historical Background 6](#_lnxbz9)

[4.1.2 Country Education Structure 8](#_35nkun2)

[4.1.3 Education and Prevalence Statistics 10](#_1ksv4uv)

[**4.2 Disability Identification Practices 12**](#_44sinio)

[4.2.1 General Identification Information 13](#_2jxsxqh)

[4.2.2 Hearing and Vision Screening and Testing 14](#_z337ya)

[4.2.3 Identification of Students with Intellectual or Learning Disabilities 16](#_3j2qqm3)

[**4.3 Teacher Training 18**](#_1y810tw)

[4.3.1 Pre-service Training 19](#_4i7ojhp)

[4.3.2 In-service Training 21](#_2xcytpi)

[**4.4 Attitudes Toward Disability 22**](#_2bn6wsx)

[4.4.1 Local Perspectives and Attitudes Towards Disability 22](#_qsh70q)

[4.4.2 Teacher Attitudes 22](#_3as4poj)

[4.4.3 Parent Attitudes 24](#_1pxezwc)

[4.4.4 Student Attitudes 25](#_49x2ik5)

[**4.5 Education Efforts for Specific Disability Groups 26**](#_147n2zr)

[4.5.1 Education for Students who are Blind or Have Low Vision 27](#_3o7alnk)

[4.5.2 Deaf Education Including Sign Language 29](#_23ckvvd)

[4.5.3 Students with Learning Disabilities 31](#_ihv636)

[4.5.4 Students with Intellectual Disability and Complex Support Needs 31](#_32hioqz)

[4.5.5 Students with Physical Disabilities 32](#_1hmsyys)

[**4.6 Additional Classroom Supports 33**](#_41mghml)

[4.6.1 General Inclusive Education Efforts 33](#_2grqrue)

[4.6.2 Instructional Approaches 34](#_vx1227)

[4.6.3 Access to Curriculum 34](#_3fwokq0)

[4.6.4 Individualized Education Plans 36](#_1v1yuxt)

[4.6.5 Transportation 36](#_4f1mdlm)

[4.6.6 Accommodations and Technology 37](#_2u6wntf)

[4.6.7 Other Professional Supports 37](#_19c6y18)

[**4.7 Intersectionality of Disability and Other Marginalizing Factors 38**](#_3tbugp1)

[4.7.1 Gender and Disability 38](#_28h4qwu)

[4.7.2 Rural and Urban Differences 39](#_nmf14n)

[4.7.3 Ethnic Minorities and Disability 39](#_37m2jsg)

[4.7.4 Out-of-School Children, Including any Data on Children in Institutions 40](#_1mrcu09)

[***5. Conclusions 41***](#_46r0co2)

[***Cited References 42***](#_111kx3o)

**Table of Exhibits**

[Exhibit 1: Disability Prevalence Rates Among Children 10](#_Toc64380056)

[Exhibit 2: Estimated Literacy Rates Disaggregated by Disability and Gender (percentages) 11](#_Toc64380057)

[Exhibit 3: Identification Information in the Three Countries 13](#_Toc64380058)

[Exhibit 4: Teacher Training in the Three Countries 19](#_Toc64380059)

[Exhibit 5: Educational Settings for Students who are Blind or Have Low Vision in the Three Countries 28](#_Toc64380060)

[Exhibit 6: Educational Settings for Students who are Deaf or Hard of Hearing in the Three Countries 30](#_Toc64380061)

[Exhibit 7: Types of Curriculum and Their Definitions 36](#_Toc64380062)

[Exhibit 8: Types of Curriculum Used in the Three Countries 36](#_Toc64380063)

[Exhibit 9: Out-of-School Children in the Three Countries 41](#_Toc64380064)

# **1. Executive Summary**

This comparative literature review examines published literature and reports related to the education of children with disabilities in Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal. A team of authors and researchers from Inclusive Development Partners (IDP) conducted the review from December 2019 to February 2020 as a part of the Multi-Country Study on Inclusive Education (MCSIE), funded by the United States Agency for International Development (USAID) in collaboration with Purdue University. This review attempts to synthesize essential information unique to each country and to draw common linkages between the educational experience of children with disabilities across the three contexts. This review has been inspired by the field of comparative education, which:

offers a starting point for improving our educational systems and our classroom practices. It also challenges us to think broadly about the link between local practices and global issues, and to explore the overlapping values and social systems that underpin the educational enterprise itself. (Hayhoe, Manion, & Mundy, 2017, p. 2)

The team hopes that drawing such comparisons helps to identify unique qualities of each country’s practices related to special and inclusive education, while exposing common challenges and areas for future growth. As this review will demonstrate, national governments, non-governmental organizations (NGOs), donor-funded projects, and other institutions in each country are making tremendous efforts to improve the educational experience for children with disabilities; nonetheless, gaps exist both in quality-of-service provision and in generation of research and evidence about effective practice.

Seven core areas of inquiry have constituted the focus of the review within each country: 1) general background on the situation of education, 2) disability[[1]](#footnote-1) identification practices, 3) teacher training, 4) attitudes toward disability, 5) education for specific disability groups, 6) additional classroom supports, and 7) intersectionality. The following seven high-level findings were generated as a result of this analysis, aligned with each of the seven core areas of inquiry.

**Finding 1: While the earliest efforts to educate learners with disabilities took place in segregated special schools, each of the three countries is progressing toward inclusive education.** However, countries continue to rely on integrated or segregated educational environments to serve children with disabilities, which does not meet the definition of inclusion as described in the CRPD[[2]](#footnote-2). A common added difficulty is the dearth of reporting and evidence about the quality of educational outcomes for children with disabilities in any country, posing challenges in understanding the impact of educational interventions to date. Where this evidence is available—such as in the case of literacy rates—individuals with disabilities are at a greater disadvantage compared to the population of individuals without disabilities. All countries also report inconsistent prevalence data related to children with disabilities, which is further complicated by a lack of consistent definitions of disability.

**Finding 2: All three countries report insufficient screening and referral mechanisms to adequately and reliably identify possible disabilities at a national scale**. Challenges with screening and referral mechanisms include a strained capacity within health centers, and additional challenges in providing appropriate supports and services for individuals with disabilities once identified. Furthermore, limitations around governments’ budgeting and coordination of screening activities have inhibited an expansion of disability identification practices**.**

**Finding 3: Each country has had significant gains in pre-service training for special education teachers and has ensured that general education teachers receive some level of instruction on how to support learners with disabilities in their classroom**. However, even with these advances, all countries report this instruction may be insufficient to meet the great demand for trained special and inclusive educators. Each country has also worked to provide in-service training for teachers, but these efforts are often viewed as too short in duration to sufficiently develop the foundational skills required, including, but not limited to, sign language fluency. Despite these challenges, training efforts are advancing in each country.

**Finding 4: Negative attitudes towards persons with disabilities exist in each country** **that may impact learners with disabilities access to inclusive education services**. International studies show that negative attitudes may impact the effectiveness of inclusive education efforts, including providing persons with disabilities opportunities to learn and engage socially with peers. In all cases, there is reported widespread societal discrimination against persons with disabilities deriving heavily from local beliefs and perspectives, including beliefs about karma or witchcraft as causation for disability. Research from each country has documented limited understanding or endorsement of inclusive education amongst some teachers and parents, but this view tends to become more favorable of inclusive education with further exposure and training.

**Finding 5: Documented evidence of the educational experience for specific disability groups is limited in each country.** Although pathways to inclusive educational settings exist for some learners with disabilities in each country, these pathways are not widely reported, often depend on donor support, and do not appear to replace the reliance on segregated or integrated educational settings. The publications that exist describe vast challenges for specific disability groups, including a very small percentage of children who are deaf or blind who receive an education; when these children do receive an education, the quality is quite variable and affected by a profound shortage of teachers with sign language fluency or by the limited production of necessary braille materials. Although the exact figures vary by country, these countries commonly rely on segregated special schools or resource rooms to educate students who are deaf, are blind, or have an intellectual disability, if these students receive an education at all. The education of students with learning disabilities or perceived “severe” or multiple disabilities was not addressed in research by any of the three countries.

**Finding 6: Additional classrooms supports that support inclusive education of learners with disabilities is inconsistent and limited within the three countries.** Individualized Education Plans (IEPs) and assistive technologies have limited or no documented use in any of the three countries, and access to school-based specialist supports, such as speech or physical therapy, is either completely absent or limited at best. The alignment of classroom instruction for students with disabilities against the national curriculum is also inconsistent and may depend either on the type of disability or the educational placement a student accesses; the national curricula also offer few opportunities for differentiated or learner-centered instruction. Lack of accessible school infrastructure for students with physical disabilities, along with transportation challenges in reaching school, are common in all three countries.

**Finding 7: In all countries, women and girls with disabilities experience documented discrimination based upon both their gender and disability, as compared to women and girls without disabilities or men and boys with disabilities**. This discrimination has led to violence and sexual abuse and the vulnerability to dropping out of school. The team noted additional vulnerabilities for residents of rural communities and for individuals living in poverty While the evidence reviewed reflects some disadvantages for ethnic and linguistic minorities, the extent to which minority status is associated with intersectional vulnerability for persons with disabilities is poorly understood. Finally, despite the lack in disability prevalence data, findings indicate a pronounced likelihood for children with disabilities to be out of school compared to children without disabilities in the three study countries**.**

This report provides a brief background of MCSIE, the methodology used for this review and further detail about the literature review findings described above.

# **2. Introduction**

This section describes the purpose of this literature review and the broader aims of MCSIE.

## 2.1 Purpose

As part of the “inception” phase of MCSIE, the research team conducted three comprehensive literature reviews to focus on each of the three countries within the study: Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal. The purpose of this literature review is to provide relevant background information on disability and inclusion efforts in the three countries. This review is intended to inform subsequent steps of the MCSIE research design by drawing attention to gaps that may warrant further attention and by shedding light on the achievements and progress to date on the inclusion of children with disabilities in the education systems of the three countries included in the study.

## 2.2 Multi-Country Study on Inclusive Education

Through the Long-Term Assistance and Services for Research Partners for University-Led Solutions Engine (LASER PULSE) mechanism led by Purdue University, Inclusive Development Partners (IDP) will conduct a three-and-a-half year, $3.585 million evaluation of three USAID inclusive education activities in Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal. The study will investigate USAID programming in these three countries to identify what works to sustainably advance teaching and learning outcomes for children with disabilities in varying contexts and ultimately inform current and future programming through recommendations to current implementing partners (IPs) at midline and broader recommendations to USAID at endline.

Five key themes provide a framework for the current study (process, identification, training, instruction, and consequences). The following questions inform the evaluation of individual country programs, as well as the evaluation of programming across the three countries:

1. What worked well/poorly in the process of setting up an efficient, effective, and sustainable system to focus on improving the quality of education for learners with disabilities? (Process)
2. What methods worked best to identify learners with disabilities? (Identification)
3. What training model(s) worked best to provide teachers with the resources and support they need to best meet the needs of learners with disabilities? (Training)
4. What instructional models worked best to improve classroom instruction and reading outcomes among learners with disabilities? (Instruction)
5. Were there any unintended consequences of the activity? What were they? (Consequences)

Each question includes the following sub-questions:

* How does the method/model work?
* Why does it work/not work?
* How costly is it?
* In which contexts is it likely to work best?
* How sustainable (both in terms of capacity and financial resources) is it? What is the impact on gender?

This comparative literature review provides a context of past and current programming, services, and research conducted in Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal.

# **3. Methodology**

## 3.1 Literature Review and Analysis

The literature review was conducted December 2019 through January 2020. The following search terms relating to disability, education, and policy in Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal were used: education; inclusive education; access; assess; special needs; “disab”; blind; deaf; intellectual, cognitive, developmental; impair; identification; screening; vision; hearing; institution; DPO; gender, girls, boys; young, youth, adolescents, children; “discrim”; barriers, exclusion, inclusion, aid, supports; enabling, enable; teacher, instructor, classroom; and training and resources. A snowballing technique was used to identify relevant published articles, reports, and grey literature. Additional resources were found on international databases, including reports on past and current projects. In addition, the research team used USAID Development Exchange Clearinghouse (DEC) to obtain recent reports for USAID early-grade-reading and inclusive education programs in each country.

In total, 253 documents were reviewed as part of this process including 79 documents for Cambodia, 88 documents for Malawi, and 81 documents for Nepal. There were also five documents referenced and reviewed across the countries for the purpose of this comparative review. A total of 11 broad themes guided the review, such as *attitudes, identification practices,* and *teacher training*. An additional 49 sub-themes were listed within these 11 themes; for example, the category of *teacher training* included sub-themes of *general teacher training, inclusive pre-service training, inclusive in-service training,* and *special education.* A literature review protocol defined each theme and sub-theme to promote consistency of coding amongst authors (please see Annex A for the codes used as part of the literature review protocols). Researchers also used inductive thematic coding to add additional categories of review according to the themes generated in the literature, such as the topic of economics and poverty which were not on the original list of categories. Researchers populated these codes using NVivo 12 software to assist in analyzing the data for each individual country; the final literature review embeds findings from each of these three analyses.

## 3.2 Limitations

This literature review is subject to several limitations related to scope and the desk nature of the review. This review also is limited to journal articles, reports, policies, or other documents published in English.

Furthermore, many programs and organizations have published reports over the years which may now contain outdated information, and follow-up reporting on the status of activities is not consistently available. Therefore, as inclusive education efforts continue to grow, the educational structure was difficult to comprehend, as some literature presented outdated information. Additionally, information regarding specific disabilities, such as developmental disabilities, is often lacking in the research, and research on intersectionality is limited as well.

Ultimately, the most thorough validation of these findings would be through key informant interviews and other interpersonal communication with key stakeholders, which was outside of the scope of this literature review. However, MCSIE identified several gaps in knowledge emanating from the literature review that will be further investigated through other data-collection activities.

# **4. Findings**

This section provides a summary of the findings from the literature review in each country, organized into the following sections: 1) general background on the situation of education, 2) disability identification practices, 3) teacher training, 4) attitudes toward disability, 5) education efforts for specific disability groups, 6) additional classroom supports, and 7) intersectionality of disability with other marginalizing factors.

## 4.1 General Background on the Situation of Education in Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal

|  |
| --- |
| **Finding 1:** While the earliest efforts to educate learners with disabilities took place in segregated special schools, each of the three countries is progressing toward inclusive education. However, countries continue to rely on integrated or segregated educational environments to serve children with disabilities, which does not meet the definition of inclusion as described in the CRPD. A common added difficulty is the dearth of reporting and evidence about the quality of educational outcomes for children with disabilities in any country, posing challenges in understanding the impact of educational interventions to date. Where this evidence is available—such as in the case of literacy rates—individuals with disabilities are at a greater disadvantage compared to the population of individuals without disabilities. All countries also report inconsistent prevalence data related to children with disabilities, which is further complicated by a lack of consistent definitions of disability. |

This section provides important background on the situation of education for children with disabilities in Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal, including information about countries’ historical backgrounds, education structures, and broad education statistics.

### 4.1.1 Historical Background

Each country has a unique background, which may have varying effects on the current educational system. Similarly, how and when each of the countries began to address the educational needs of children with disabilities also varies. This section presents a description of the historical background of the general education systems and how the countries began to address the needs of children with disabilities.

**Cambodia.** Within the historical context of education, Cambodia’s civil war and the rise of the Khmer Rouge regime the 1970s led to a tragic genocide that killed millions of Cambodians and disabled hundreds of thousands more (Šiška & Suchánek, 2015). The regime set out to destroy the educational system, leading to the deaths of 80 percent of teachers and secondary students in the country along with the mass destruction of books and educational infrastructure (Benveniste, Marshall & Araujo, 2008; Kalyanpur, 2011; Kartika, 2017; Šiška and Suchánek, 2015). This left the Ministry of Education with the obligation to fill the significant void of teachers with those who were unqualified or completely untrained (Kalyanpur, 2011). Unfortunately, an additional consequence of the prolonged genocide and loss of qualified educators was the marginalization and societal exclusion of underserved groups, such as persons with disabilities, girls, the poor, and ethnic minorities (Šiška & Suchánek, 2015).

Following Cambodia’s recovery from the genocide, in the 1990s, NGOs began establishing a small number of segregated schools for people with specific disabilities, with individual schools focusing on either those with vision, hearing, intellectual, or physical disabilities (Kalyanpur, 2016; Neang, 2019). Supported by funding from international donors such as the United Nations Children’s Fund (UNICEF), the Ministry of Education, Youth, and Sport (MoEYS) then developed an initial model for inclusive education in nine primary schools with inspiration from a successful Laotian approach that ran in Laos from 1993 to 2009 and focused on child-centered education (Holdsworth, 2004; Kalyanpur, 2011). Unfortunately, limited infrastructure, training, specialized personnel, legislation, and/or experience led to difficulties in the earliest implementations of inclusive education models in Cambodia, such as the propensity for some classroom teachers to only include those with perceived mild cognitive or physical disabilities (Kalyanpur, 2016), a challenge which persists to this day. More recently, the Cambodian government has established a number of formalized structures in MoEYS that support learners with disabilities, such as the Special Education Office in 2003, which later transitioned into the Special Education Department (SED) in 2016 (Kalyanpur, 2011; Neang, 2019). The establishment of the National Institute of Special Education (NISE) in 2017 created a preeminent institution for teacher preparation in segregated and inclusive education. Combined, these efforts have helped to propel the government through progressively increasing levels of responsibility for special education in Cambodia.

**Malawi.** Malawi also has historically struggled from a shortage of qualified teachers but for rather different reasons. The implementation of universal primary education (UPE) in 1994 led to a 50 percent increase in primary-school enrollment with minimal increase in staff and resources for classrooms (Chimombo, 2005). This produced a significant shortage of qualified teachers and a student-to-teacher ratio that has remained high over time, 83:1 as of 2005 (Nishimura et al., 2009). Education for children with disabilities in Malawi began primarily in the 1950s solely for children with visual disabilities and was a faith-based initiative, with Evangelical missionaries and the Dutch Reformed Church first setting up schools for these children. In the 1960s, international NGOs set up resource centers attached to general education primary schools for children with vision disabilities in Malawi,[[3]](#footnote-3) and in the 1970s, Sightsavers International and Christoffel-Blindenmission Christian (CBM) further expanded the model of resource centers for children with vision disabilities (Kamchedzera, 2008; Lynch & Lund, 2011). In 1968, the Catholic Church, in collaboration with Sightsavers International, established Montfort College to train teachers on how to educate students who are blind and students who are deaf (Chitiyo et al., 2015). Shortly thereafter, in 1971, the first school for the deaf, the Montfort Education Centre for the Deaf, was established (Makuwira, 2013). By 2006, Malawi had four schools for the deaf (Salmonsson, 2006).

More recently, Malawi affirmed its commitment to inclusive education through the passage of the National Policy Guidelines on Special Needs Education in 2009, which promoted the inclusion of learners with special needs as well as created a framework for special needs education (SNE) (Hagen, 2016). This was followed by the National Strategy on Inclusive Education, which was released in 2017 and shifted the focus from separate education for children with disabilities to inclusive education by increasing the numbers and capacity of specialist and general education teachers (GIZ, 2019b).

**Nepal.** Education in Nepal, on the other hand, only catered to the Royal family until 1951, making it one of the youngest modern educational systems in the world (Mathema, 2007; Regmi, 2017). Despite the expansion of education, certain groups, such as children with disabilities, and ethnic minorities, still experience less access to and participation in quality education (Ministry of Education [MoE], 2016). In Nepal, education for children with disabilities began in 1964, first catering to students who are blind or have low vision in an inclusive setting and followed three years later with segregated schools for students who are deaf or hard of hearing (Prasad, 2003). The establishment of the National Education System Plan (NESP) in 1971 led to the creation of a special needs education council and identified the importance of providing education for individuals with disabilities (Kafle, 2002). In the late 1980s, the government of Nepal formed special education organizations, with support from NGOs, including the Nepal Disabled Association, the Nepal Association for the Welfare of the Blind, the Association for the Welfare of the Mentally Retarded, and the Welfare Society for the Hearing Impaired (Australian Himalayan Foundation [AHF], 2016). Integrated schools in Nepal were first piloted in 2006 and have since spread throughout the country in an attempt to increase educational opportunities for children with disabilities (Barriga, 2011). In recent years, Nepal has established several inclusive education policies that further demonstrate the government’s commitment to educating children with disabilities. For example, the 2016 Inclusive Education Policy for the Persons with Disability strives towards quality rights-based education for all people with disabilities and includes the creation of disability-friendly schools and the retrofit of established schools to ensure they are accessible (Government of Nepal, 2016). This commitment to inclusion is echoed in the 2018 Act Related to Children, which specifies that children with disabilities are entitled to receive education through teaching methods suitable for their disability (Government of Nepal, 2018).

**Comparative Summary**. The historical contexts of the three countries present different challenges and opportunities in their efforts to transition towards an inclusive education system. For example, Cambodia and Malawi have historically struggled to build a cadre of trained teachers for different reasons; one due to a disruption caused by war and the other due to a nascent national education system. Likewise, all three countries have decades of experience with educating learners with disabilities in segregated settings, with schools for the blind and schools for the deaf established in the mid-to-late 20th century often by missionaries or NGOs. Each of the three countries began its educational support to individuals with disabilities in these segregated special school environments, with Malawi and Nepal beginning educational efforts in the 1960s and Cambodia beginning efforts in the 1990s. Since then, all countries have been working toward a more inclusive education system with the shift towards inclusion taking place around the time the CRPD was adopted. This commitment towards inclusive education is evidenced in all three countries with the creation and adoption of various inclusive education policies and strategic plans.

### 4.1.2 Country Education Structure

Although the three countries follow a similar structure in terms of the number of years of primary and secondary school, each country also faces unique challenges in terms of budget limitations, qualified teachers, accessible infrastructure, and teaching and learning materials.

**Cambodia.** Cambodia uses a 6-6-4 structure with six primary grades, three lower secondary school grades, three secondary school grades, and four years of higher education. Cambodia’s primary education system (grades 1-6) has an impressive enrollment rate of 97.8 percent with an 82.7 percent completion rate. However, challenges such as limited resources and student-teacher ratios as high as 61:1 at the primary level contribute to poor student learning outcomes (Kingdom of Cambodia, 2019b). Enrollment rates in lower secondary education (grades 7-9) are 59.2 percent and drop to 28.5 percent for upper secondary (grades 10-12), partially due to the low quantity and limited geographic reach of the schools (Kingdom of Cambodia, 2019b). While data on the enrollment of children with disabilities in inclusive schools is absent, it is likely most children with disabilities who may have significant support needs in Cambodia and attend schools are doing so in segregated or integrated environments (Hayes & Bulat, 2018). There are at least 73 integrated classrooms reportedly supported by Krousar Thmey (KT), and the government’s Inclusive Education Action Plan (2019-2023) projects a goal of supporting an additional nine such integrated classes each year throughout the country (Kartika, 2017; Kingdom of Cambodia, 2019a).

**Malawi.** Malawi’s educational structure follow an 8-4-4 pattern, with eight years of primary, four years of secondary, and four years of university (Deutsche Gesellschaft für Internationale Zusammenarbeit [GIZ], 2019b; National Institute for Research and Training [NIRT] & American Institutes for Research [AIR], 2017). One of the main structural issues in Malawi, as a result of over enrollment from UPE, is the limited number of secondary schools in relation to the number of children enrolled in primary schools, which has led to a very competitive secondary-school entrance process based off exam scores. However, it is important to note that children with disabilities have been given affirmative action and, therefore, only need to pass the exams to reserve a place in secondary school (Banks & Zuurmond, 2015; Croft, 2006). The average class size has increased in the past 10 years, from a student-teacher ratio of 43.2:1 in 2010 to 72.3:1 in 2018 (UNESCO, 2018), with some classrooms having more than 400 students in a single class (Lynch & Lund, 2011). As a result, a significant lack of resources and space available often leads to classes being held outdoors (Lynch & Lund, 2011). These issues also impact the special education system, as records show Malawi would need an additional 2,849 resource rooms, to their current 100, to accommodate all children with special needs (Mkandawire, Mahlape, & Tseeke, 2016). While the model of resource rooms is a positive step towards educating students with disabilities, the model has not resulted in inclusion yet, as resource rooms in Malawi operate as separate, segregated classrooms attached to schools that “support learners with SEN and disabilities through direct, specialized instruction and academic remediation as well as assistance with homework and related assignments as individuals or in groups” (GIZ, 2019b, p. 14).

**Nepal**. Nepal’s educational structure follows the same 8-4-4 pattern as Malawi, previously described above. Nepal has the smallest student-teacher ratios among the three countries with an average of 24.8:1 in primary and 27.4:1 in secondary schools; however, these low ratios are not correlated with high achievement (NIRT & AIR, 2017). Specifically, although the country has witnessed an overall increase in access, disparities remain, especially in certain geographic areas, for children with disabilities, and for children from certain castes and ethnic groups (NIRT & AIR, 2017); research shows children with disabilities, in particular, experience the greatest challenges in terms of access, participation, and learning outcomes in the education sector (MoE, 2016, p.11). In Nepal, schools are either public or private. Public schools, also known as government schools, are run by an allocated budget from the government of Nepal while private schools support themselves financially. As of 2017, there are 35,223 schools within the country, of which 29,630 are public and 5,593 are private (Regmi, 2017). In public and private schools, there are three types of educational settings in Nepal within special education: segregated, integrated, and inclusive. Segregated schools, also known as special schools, are managed directly by the government for children with the same disability; these types of schools have been developed in government primary schools typically with hostel facilities. Integrated schools are mainstream institutions that children with a variation of disabilities can attend. These institutions are often equipped with “resource centers”, defined as rooms inside a mainstream school where children with specific disabilities are educated with classes for students who are deaf, are blind, or have intellectual disability (International Disability Alliance, 2019). These resource centers, or classrooms, work to prepare these children to transition into mainstream classrooms. In 2016, Nepal reported having 380 resource classes throughout the country with more than 4,000 students supported (Eide, Neupane, & Hem, 2016; Government of Nepal, 2016).

**Comparative Summary.** All three countries have similar education structures with Cambodia having a slight variation using a 6-6-4 structure instead of the 8-4-4 structure used in Malawi and Nepal. All countries are undergoing significant development in their education sectors, including historical or present focuses on increased student enrollment; however, documented challenges in access and achievement for learners with disabilities are noted in each case. Large student-to-teacher ratios, particularly at the primary level, challenge both Cambodia and Malawi’s systems. All countries are utilizing a resource room/integrated education approach, and in all cases, the number of integrated or resource classrooms is very small compared to the national student population.[[4]](#footnote-4) Each country also offers unique strengths, such as Cambodia’s remarkably high primary enrollment rate, Malawi’s affirmative action program for secondary learners with disabilities, and Nepal’s comparatively low student-teacher ratio.

### 4.1.3 Education and Prevalence Statistics

Within the three countries, the literature shows prevalence statistics on people with disabilities is inconsistent and unreliable, with many scholars questioning the validity of data available (Hayes & Bulat, 2018; International Disability Alliance, 2019; Palmer, Williams, & McPake, 2018; Šiška & Suchánek, 2015; Zook, 2010). Exhibit 1 provides a summary of the various existing prevalence rates in each country as they pertain to children. It is important to note that each country uses varying methods and tools to identify disability, and each country defines disability differently; therefore, the final results may not be comparable.

Exhibit 1: Disability Prevalence Rates Among Children

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Country** | **Prevalence Estimates Among Children** |
| **Cambodia** | 0.6 % or 1.8% (depending on survey)[[5]](#footnote-5)  10.1 %[[6]](#footnote-6) |
| **Malawi** | 2.3 %[[7]](#footnote-7)  3.3 %[[8]](#footnote-8) |
| **Nepal** | 1.9 %[[9]](#footnote-9) |

Prevalence rates within the three countries range between 0.6 to 3.3 percent with only one estimate closer to 10 percent. By comparison, the World Health Organization (WHO) estimates a 5.8 percent disability prevalence rate among children from birth to 14 years of age worldwide (WHO & World Bank, 2011). Within the United States, approximately 13 percent of the total student population receive special education services (GOA, 2019). Although the exact number of children with disabilities is not verified nor compared due to different data collection methods, some similarities exist in the causation of disabilities in the three countries. Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal all note that issues such as natural disaster and political turmoil have impacted the number of people with disabilities. For example, publications speculate that the 2015 earthquake in Nepal has led to an increase in people with disabilities (International Disability Alliance, 2019); Cambodia has similar results regarding the incidence of physical disability due to the impact of the Khmer Rouge regime and remnant landmines (Kartika, 2017; VanLeit, Channa, & Rithy, 2007).

As with prevalence rates, the exact statistics regarding enrollment rates of students with disabilities are unknown within each country, with often conflicting data (Kingdom of Cambodia, 2017; Makuwira, 2013; NIRT & AIR 2017; Tataryn et al., 2017). However, the Department of Special Needs Education (DSNE) in Malawi found the percentage of students with disabilities in public primary schools increased from 2.2 percent in 2011 to 3.4 percent in 2018, which the DSNE highlighted as evidence that more learners with special needs were being included in mainstream schools (GIZ, 2019a). In addition, in an effort to minimize reporting errors, the Department of Education (DoE) in Nepal plans to introduce a student tracking system with unique codes for students (NIRT & AIR, 2017).

In each of the three countries, the estimated literacy rates for individuals with disabilities are significantly lower than the estimated rates for those without disabilities. Statistics provided from each country context are shown in Exhibit 2 below and include disaggregation for both gender and disability status.

Exhibit 2: Estimated Literacy Rates Disaggregated by Disability and Gender

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Country** | **Literacy among general population** | **General literacy: male** | **General literacy: female** | **Literacy among persons with disabilities** | **Literacy: males with disabilities** | **Literacy: females with disabilities** |
| **Cambodia[[10]](#footnote-10)** | 79.8% | 86.4% | 73.6% | 57.9% | 69.1% | 45.5% |
| **Malawi[[11]](#footnote-11)** | 69.5% | 71.9% | 67.3% | 60.8% | 68.4% | 54.6% |
| **Nepal[[12]](#footnote-12)** | 67.9% | 78.6% | 59.7% | 42.1% | 52.6% | 30.9% |

Specifically, the chart above shows the average literacy rate among the general population without disabilities in each country is between 8.7 to 25.8 percentage points higher than it is for individuals with disabilities. Men are more likely to be literate than women in each of the three countries, and the gap between literate men and women is greater in each country for individuals with disabilities than for the general population. Thus, persons with disabilities are not only significantly less likely to be literate than people without disabilities, but women with disabilities experience double marginalization by the nature of their disability and gender identities.

In terms of drop-out rates, the Cambodian 2014 Demographic and Health Survey found a 50 percentage-point gap between out-of-school children with disabilities compared to those without disabilities, which indicates that children with disabilities were eight times more likely to be out of school (United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2017). Likewise, a study in Nepal estimates 80 percent of out-of-school children are children with disabilities (International Disability Alliance, 2019). In Malawi, as of 2004, 34.8 percent of children with disabilities reported never having attended school, as compared to only 17.7 percent for children without disabilities (Loeb & Eide, 2004).

Further complicating prevalence rates, the definition of disability differs slightly in each country, which impedes the ability to make cross-national comparisons between unique contexts. In Cambodia, the language used to define disability has been inconsistent and routinely deficit-based (Kalyanpur, 2011; 2014; 2016; Kim, Kang, Lee, Huh, & Lee, 2014). Even official government documents have been critiqued for the use of language (Kingdom of Cambodia, 2009; 2019b) that does not align with current international standards of disability classification (Hayes & Bulat, 2018). In Malawi, disability is similarly defined with a focus on individual deficits even in newer legislation like the 2012 Disability Bill (Chilemba, 2011). The language used to define disability in Nepal has been fairly consistent within the last 15 years when the government of Nepal defined disability as “a condition where a person feels difficulty to perform day-to-day activities and participate fully in their social life due to problems in body organs and system, including physical, socio-cultural and communication barriers” and further classified disability into ten categories[[13]](#footnote-13) (UNICEF, 2017a). All three countries use a deficit-based definition of disability, and this framing of disability is dissimilar to the definition described in the CRPD, which states disability is an evolving concept that focuses on interactions between impairments and environmental barriers (United Nations, 2006).

|  |
| --- |
| **Defining Disability**  IDP recognizes disability as a social construct that can best be defined through the social model of disability. This model aligns with the CRPD definition of disability, stating “persons with disabilities include those who have long-term physical, mental, intellectual or sensory impairments which in interaction with various barriers may hinder their full and effective participation in society on an equal basis with others” (United Nations, 2006, Art 2). The two key elements of this definition are impairments and the identification of barriers that may hinder full participation.  Understanding the social model of disability is paramount to IDP’s work, but lacks specificity about the types of psycho-social, intellectual, or sensory disability that are most often present with children in schools. To better identify these, we draw upon definitions in the United States Individuals with Disabilities Education Act (IDEA).  This definitions states “a child with a disability means a child evaluated in accordance with §§300.304 through 300.311 as having an intellectual disability[\*\*](https://www.parentcenterhub.org/fapebrief-ref-list-child/#note), a hearing impairment (including deafness), a speech or language impairment, a visual impairment (including blindness), a serious emotional disturbance (referred to in this part as ‘‘emotional disturbance’’), an orthopedic impairment, autism, traumatic brain injury, and other health impairment, a specific learning disability, deaf-blindness, or multiple disabilities, and who, by reason thereof, needs special education and related service.” Together these definitions recognize the social model of disability and well as the full spectrum of individuals who may benefit from special education services. |

**Comparative Summary.** In summary, all three countries have relatively similar challenges in disability prevalence measurement, literacy rates, and out-of-school rates. Each country has variable statistical estimates for the percentage of children with disabilities, to the extent that there is widespread doubt about the reliability of data. This challenge is further exacerbated by slight differences in definitions of disability, which makes comparison between countries challenging. Similarly, enrollment rates among learners with disabilities are absent or conflicting in each case. However, from the data, it is apparent that persons with disabilities are less likely to be literate than the general population in each country, with this disadvantage exacerbated for women with disabilities in particular. Finally, available data also reveals that children with disabilities are widely considered to be more likely to be out of school than their peers without disabilities.

## 4.2 Disability Identification Practices

|  |
| --- |
| **Finding 2:** All three countries report insufficient screening and referral mechanisms to adequately and reliably identify possible disabilities at a national scale, including strained capacity within health centers, and additional challenges in providing appropriate supports and services for individuals with disabilities once identified. Furthermore, limitations around governments’ budgeting and coordination of screening activities have inhibited an expansion of disability identification practices**.** |

The goal of identifying students with disabilities at the classroom level is to understand if they have a disability or a barrier to learning, with the aim of providing them with appropriate services and supports. Many low- and middle-income countries report challenges with identifying students with disabilities as well as providing appropriate referral services (Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018). This section provides important background on the identification of children with disabilities within Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal, including specific practices for identifying potential hearing and vision disabilities.

### 4.2.1 General Identification Information

Identifying the learning needs of students with disabilities can be an important step to inclusion by identifying which students are eligible to receive special education services, including accommodations and referrals for appropriate assistive devices and supplementary aids (Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018). Also, understanding the full extent of students who require special education service can be essential when developing policies, programs, and budgets. In all three countries, there is no standard approach to disability identification at the classroom level (Banks, Zuurmond, Monteath, Gallinetti, & Singal, 2019; Kuroda, Kartika, & Kitamura, 2017; Paget, Mallewa, Chinguo, Mahebere-Chirambo, & Gladstone, 2016; Trani, Babulal, & Bakhshi, 2015). This includes challenges with vision and hearing screenings as well as more complex processes, such as conducting comprehensive evaluations to determine possible learning disabilities or intellectual disability. Exhibit 3 summarizes how the three countries approach different aspects of identification; additional information on these findings is presented in the subsequent sections.

Exhibit 3: Identification Information in the Three Countries

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Information** | **Cambodia** | **Malawi** | **Nepal** |
| **General Identification Process in Country** | No national system; MoEYS has checklist to identify disability, but most screening is done by NGOs, who typically use own respective screening tools[[14]](#footnote-14) | No clear system exists for identifying children with disabilities for the purposes of diagnostic services and support[[15]](#footnote-15) | The government identifies persons with disabilities through the dissemination of disability identification cards[[16]](#footnote-16) |
| **Hearing and Vision Screening** | No national system; NGO projects have trained thousands of teachers on school-based screenings[[17]](#footnote-17) | No national system; NGO projects have led large screening activities[[18]](#footnote-18) | Screening done in medical settings with support from donor-funded training; no coordination with education sector[[19]](#footnote-19) |
| **Barriers to Hearing and Vision Screening** | Inconsistent policy definitions and guidance; proliferation of NGO-developed tools without standardization; risk of inaccuracies in teacher-led assessments[[20]](#footnote-20) | Tools used are not age-appropriate for children; costs are associated with additional testing; shortage of hospitals and specialists[[21]](#footnote-21) | Need for scaling up health facilities to access screening; significant lack of manpower and resources; limited reach in rural communities[[22]](#footnote-22) |
| **Intellectual and Learning Disability Screening** | Government checklist not consistently used and not validated; no national screening processes; other tools not widespread in use[[23]](#footnote-23) | Lack of information on the process of identifying children with intellectual and learning disabilities[[24]](#footnote-24) | No standardized system nationally although Portage Guide and autism screening tools used in some populations[[25]](#footnote-25) |

All countries have different experiences in implementing disability screening practices with all three countries traditionally having NGOs conduct screenings. In Cambodia, identification is often done by NGOs, who typically use their own respective screening tools (NGO Education Partnership [NEP], 2017; United Nations Development Programme, 2018; Universalia, 2019). For example, while GPE2 and All Children Reading (ACR) Cambodia have implemented extensive screening and referral programs in select schools (RTI International, 2019; World Bank 2018a), concerns still persist regarding the scalability of such initiatives by MoEYS and regarding the ongoing challenges posed by a lack of coherent screening tools (Universalia, 2019). In Malawi, identification has typically been implemented by NGOs under small pilot programs (GIZ, 2019b; Save the Children, 2008). In Nepal, the government uses disability identification cards where persons with disabilities must verify their personal information and self-report on the levels of support they require for various life tasks (Banks et al., 2019). Once the application is complete, individuals receive a color-coded disability card corresponding to the perceived level of severity of disability, and these individuals receive various services that correlate with each specific color (Overseas Development Institute [ODI], 2018).

One barrier reported in all three countries is the lack of standardization in approaches to disability screening as well as the need to have an effective referral mechanism where students identified with disabilities can then receive services following diagnosis (Braathen & Munthali, 2016; UNICEF, 2017b; Universalia, 2019). An effective referral system is particularly essential to ensure students with disabilities receive educational supports and supplementary aids to reduce barriers and help these students reach their full academic potential.

### 4.2.2 Hearing and Vision Screening and Testing

Effective vision and hearing screening practices are limited in all countries. Across each country, when screening is done, it is typically only conducted in specific areas supported by NGOs and focuses mainly on vision and hearing (Tataryn et al., 2017; Thakur, Singh, Mahato, & Singh, 2015; World Bank, 2018). Vision and hearing screening practices remain as small pilot projects within the three countries, with no clear direction on how universal school-based screening activities will be realized. One of the larger screening programs took place in Cambodia, where GPE2[[26]](#footnote-26) provided funding to the Ministry of Education, Youth, and Sport (MoEYS) from 2014-2017, and 5,640 early-grade teachers were trained on vision and hearing screening. This intervention screened approximately 32,000 students, with 8.9 percent being identified as needing further treatment (World Bank, 2018). In Malawi, Save the Children’s School Health and Nutrition (SHN) program provided nutrition supplementation and performed hearing and vision screenings on a total of 124,000 children across two districts from 1999 to 2008 (Save the Children, 2010). After the program closed, Malawi’s Ministry of Education launched a similar program modeled on the SHN program in one of the districts, but unfortunately, it did not include hearing and vision screening[[27]](#footnote-27) (Save the Children, 2008). In Nepal, hearing and vision screenings are typically conducted for children within medical settings, and no clear examples of pilot programs exist for screening at the school level. Therefore, the literature shows a gap in vision and hearing screenings in Nepal, as school-aged children do not have access to screening programs in their schools and screening is especially difficult for those who lack the access to medical facilities where screenings are conducted (Shrestha, Gnyawali, & Upadhyay, 2012; Thakur, Singh, Mahato, & Singh, 2015).

Additionally, all three countries report challenges within government sectors to coordinate budgeting and implementation as a significant barrier to disability screening and the referral of students from school-based screenings to health services or clinics (Kalyanpur, 2014; Lynch, & McCall, 2010; USAID, 2017). This challenge may impact both sustainability and scalability as the respective countries work to increase vision and screening in the school system.

A variety of concerns exist regarding the selection and use of screening tools across countries. For example, in Cambodia, one concern raised about disability identification is the implementation of tools developed in English-speaking countries without adapting them linguistically or culturally to the local country contexts (Kalyanpur, 2011). There are also concerns that some of the tools used within pilot programs may not be validated for young children. For example, programs in Cambodia and Malawi report using the Snellen E or the Tumbling E vision screening tool (Brouillette, 2014; Save the Children 2008); however, these tools are not validated for children under the age of 10 due to issues with letter orientation (Guimaraes et al., 2018). In addition, the letter E does not appear in the Khmer alphabet. Due to these challenges with the Tumbling E, the ACR-Cambodia project opted to use the Lea Symbols Chart for vision screening instead, along with a noise test and questionnaire for hearing screening (RTI International, 2019). However, there were still challenges with the teacher-led implementation of school screening.[[28]](#footnote-28) Additionally, the ACR-Cambodia project had limitations with the noise test used, which essentially consisted of a person making noises behind a child, an approach which is unreliable and inaccurate (Clark, 1956; Coleman & Pelson, 1997). These challenges with the implementation of screening by ACR-Cambodia resulted in very low prevalence rates, with approximately 0.6 percent of children screened having vision or hearing challenges. A similar noise-maker approach for hearing screening was also used by Save the Children in Malawi (Save the Children, 2008). The literature review for Nepal did not clearly reveal the types of tools used within the country. This information demonstrates a need to better articulate and research the best valid and reliable tools to use in low-resource settings.

All countries reported challenges in the lack of referral services available to students once they are identified as having possible vision or hearing challenges (Kalua & Barrows, 2011; UNICEF, 2017a; World Bank, 2018). In Cambodia, incoherent use of screening tools and limited government oversight in scaling donor-funded screening activities have been cited as contributors to referral difficulties (Universalia, 2019). In the case of Malawi, even when children were screened as having a vision or hearing challenge, many parents were unable to receive further testing within hospitals or medical clinics due to distances and associated costs (Kalua & Barrows, 2011). Additionally, there is a reported shortage of hospitals and specialists that offer eye services, with only five eye hospitals and nine ophthalmologists in all of Malawi (Kalua, 2016). Similar challenges have been reported in Nepal as well; for example, the government of Nepal’s distribution of disability identification cards is significantly confined to district headquarters, which are inaccessible for children living in rural areas. Additionally, Nepal lacks the referral mechanisms to send children with potential disabilities to service providers for official diagnosis and treatment (UNICEF, 2017a).

Although all countries have shown an interest in conducting vision and hearing screening at the school level, countries continue to rely on donor funding for screening, and screening often remains at the pilot phase and not yet scaled nationally. In addition, there is either a lack of detail in the literature on the tools being used or the reported tools may not be valid for the populations being screened. All countries also struggle with developing clear referral systems, which are needed to ensure students receive additional medical testing or assistive devices; efforts to improve school-based screening without accompanying supports to the broader referral process may hinder the utility of such screenings.

### 4.2.3 Identification of Students with Intellectual or Learning Disabilities

The practice of identifying[[29]](#footnote-29) students as having an intellectual disability or learning disabilities is not well conceived within any of the three countries.

**Cambodia.** In Cambodia, MoEYS uses a checklist to consider the existence of intellectual disability along with other disabilities such as visual challenges, hearing loss, physical disability, or communication disability. If learners meet four of seven criteria on the checklist, they are considered to have an intellectual disability. These criteria include the inability to express oneself with words; the inability to do what other children of the same age can do; emotional, movement, or speaking difficulties; differences in play; and the inability to repeat “house, book, cattle, tree, family” in order (Nishio, 2019). Such criteria are not consistent with global identification practices or standards; for example, some children with difficulty speaking only due to a physical disability could easily meet the criteria for intellectual disability according to this checklist. Literature did not reveal how students with learning disabilities are identified in the country.

**Nepal.** In Nepal, the 2003 **Portage Guide** is considered an early intervention “package” which consists of a checklist for assessing cognitive development for children from birth to age six. This package was modified and adopted to suit the Nepali context and was used to assess children during school (UNICEF, 2003). Follow-up included household visits and periodic medical checkups covered by the program. After a child was identified with a disability, parents received counseling and training, and in some cases, children were admitted to child development centers (UNICEF, 2003). One study (New ERA, 2001) found the high prevalence of children with intellectual disability in Nepal may be attributable to living in certain mountainous regions and in certain ethnic groups, likely related to the high incidence of cretinism, poor economic status, and limited health services available in these communities. Although the New ERA study (2001) used a team of experts to develop definitions of various types of disability, no information was provided on the tools used for identification. Another study adapted the Autism Spectrum Quotient-10 (AQ10) to the Nepali context, but it is unclear if the tool has been validated (Heys et al., 2018). The tool that appears to be used with most frequency in Nepal is the Ten Questionnaire (TQ), which can identify students with developmental delays or those who are at risk of disability; however, the TQ was not designed as a diagnostic tool (Wu et al., 2010). The literature did not reveal how students with learning disabilities are currently being identified within the country.

**Malawi.** In Malawi, the literature lacked information on the process of identifying children with intellectual disability, despite reports that 26 percent of children have an intellectual disability (Tataryn et al., 2017).[[30]](#footnote-30) However, there may be some confusion as to what constitutes an intellectual disability as these reports also included students with cerebral palsy and several other categories of disabilities that may not necessarily signify the presence of an intellectual disability. Additionally, it is unclear what tools were used within these reports. Because it is unclear what processes and tools are used to identify a child as having a disability, the percentage of children with intellectual disability remains questionable. Furthermore, it is also unclear how students with learning disabilities are defined or identified within Malawi. Although the Education Management Information System (EMIS) shows that learning difficulties are the most common disability type, the process of how Malawi identifies learning disabilities is underreported (Mkandawire, Mahlape, & Tseeke, 2016).

**Comparative Summary.** All countries present challenges related to accurately identifying students with intellectual disability as well as students with learning disabilities. Both Cambodia and Nepal have used checklists to identify learners with intellectual disability, which is not viewed as best practice in countries with more established special education systems. Instead, the preferred method to identify learning needs of both students with learning or intellectual disabilities is to conduct a comprehensive evaluation with a multidisciplinary team, including parents, that uses several tools and observes children in different settings over a period of time (Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018). The process for identifying students with learning disabilities in the classroom setting is even more complex and often requires Response to Intervention (RTI) (Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018). It does not appear any of the countries follow these procedures even at a smaller pilot level. This leads to concerns that the lack of appropriate and accurate identification systems could lead to students being misidentified or under identified and thus not receiving the appropriate services.

## 4.3 Teacher Training

|  |
| --- |
| **Finding 3**: Each country has had significant gains in pre-service training for special education teachers and has ensured that general education teachers receive some level of instruction on how to support learners with disabilities in their classroom. However, even with these advances, all countries report this instruction may be insufficient to meet the great demand for trained special and inclusive educators. Each country has also worked to provide in-service training for teachers, but these efforts are often viewed as too short in duration to sufficiently develop foundational skills required, including, but not limited to, sign language fluency. Despite these challenges, training efforts are advancing in each country. |

As stated within the USAID Universal Design for Learning (UDL) Toolkit, “inclusive education cannot be achieved through a single educator but rather by a group of dedicated educators, leaders, parents, and students” (Hayes et al., 2018, p. 29). For students with disabilities to obtain a meaningful and quality education in an inclusive setting, teachers must receive adequate training. This is especially important for specialized skills, such as braille literacy and sign language as both skills take considerable time and practice to master.[[31]](#footnote-31) For example, in many high-income countries, teachers must pass National Certification in Literacy in Braille before they are able to teach braille instruction (Robertson, 2013), and similar requirements exist for teachers to obtain American Sign Language (ASL) certification before being able to teach sign language and students who are deaf.[[32]](#footnote-32) In most high-income countries, special education certifications are offered through separate bachelor’s and master’s degrees. Likewise, many teacher training programs in the United States require all students to take at least one course on special education and differentiating learning before they can graduate. Comparative information, however, from low- and middle-income countries, is sparse.

In the context of the three countries profiled here, the manner in which they teach and prepare a diverse group of students varies. In inclusive teacher training initiatives across the three countries, NGOs play a primary role in providing pre- and in-service training (GIZ, 2019b; NGO Education Partnership [NEP], 2017). This section provides more information on how the various countries have addressed pre-service and in-service training on the topics of special and inclusive education. Exhibit 4 also provides an overview of the different ways each of the countries approaches both pre-service and in-service teacher training.

Exhibit 4: Teacher Training in the Three Countries

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Country** | **Pre-Service Teacher Training** | **In-Service Teacher Training** |
| **Cambodia** | Embedded in 28-hour inclusive education training at training colleges, training specific to vision or hearing disability for teachers working in segregated schools or integrated classes[[33]](#footnote-33) | Frequent use of cascade approach to teacher training; short (one-to-five day) trainings on inclusive education are common but have still reached a minority of educators nationally[[34]](#footnote-34)[[35]](#footnote-35) |
| **Malawi** | Includes two mandatory modules on inclusive education; special educators can access three-year training program, bachelor’s degree; certificate for inclusive education recently established[[36]](#footnote-36)[[37]](#footnote-37) | Ministry of Education, Science, and Technology (MoEST) provides yearly in-service training to itinerant special educators but does not include teachers in resource centers or special schools; limited in-service training on inclusive education[[38]](#footnote-38) |
| **Nepal** | Only resource teachers receive a 45-day course on disability; Bachelor of Education includes an inclusive education component[[39]](#footnote-39) | Frequent use of cascade approach to teacher training; teachers who receive in-service training seldom trained on disability-inclusive approaches[[40]](#footnote-40) [[41]](#footnote-41) |

### 4.3.1 Pre-service Training

In varying ways, the three countries conduct pre-service training on inclusive education, targeting both general and special educators, to support children with disabilities.

**Cambodia.** In Cambodia, pre-service training for general primary educators is typically conducted through a two-year training course at one of Cambodia’s 16 Provincial Teacher Training Colleges (PTTCs); however, there are also two teacher education colleges (TECs) that offer four-year degrees (K. Puthy–Deputy Director, PED, personal communication, 2019). Within this general educator pre-service training, Cambodia has made considerable effort to improve teachers’ readiness to educate children with disabilities. Following the production of the first teacher-training manual on inclusion by MoEYS in 2011, a 28-hour inclusive education training manual was developed for use at all PTTCs in 2017 and intended for use with all general educators during their two-year training. The content focuses on understanding inclusive education, teaching methodologies for inclusive education, and serving as active teachers (Hayes & Bulat, 2018). The reality, however, is that despite the development of these curricula, it is impossible for PTTCs to cover all the mandatory courses slated in the national curriculum in the limited time available (Šiška & Suchánek, 2015).

NISE offers a one-year diploma course on special education to experienced educators who have already received pre-service training, and this diploma focuses on the needs of students who are deaf or blind; the first year of this diploma course graduated 18 trained teachers in 2019 (D. Chhean–UNICEF, personal communication, 2019; P. Neang–NISE, personal communication, 2019). NISE also supports up to 155 pre-service trainees per year across five regional PTTCs to improve their qualifications in special education (P. Neang–NISE, personal communication, 2019). Special education teachers are prepared to either teach at segregated schools or segregated/integrated classrooms, but these trained educators are not generally employed in inclusive classrooms. Training for special educators was previously delivered through Krousar Thmey until special school training functions officially transferred to NISE in 2019 (Neang, 2019). Other initiatives include Paññāsāstra University of Cambodia’s successful development of a four-year early childhood development teacher training course that includes a speech-therapy component (Hayes & Bulat, 2018). Pre-service training for special education, however, primarily focuses on hearing, vision, or intellectual disabilities; training educators using curricula corresponding to specific disability categories presents a challenge in envisioning how this specialist training is intended to be used in inclusive settings where children with a variety of disabilities may eventually be present (Hayes & Bulat, 2018).

**Malawi.** In Malawi, all primary education teachers must complete their pre-service training through a two-year program called Initial Primary Teacher Education (IPTE). Applicants to this program must hold a Malawi School Certificate of Education (MSCE) and take an aptitude test before being admitted (Salagi, 2018). This program includes one year of training at a teacher-training college, which includes two modules on inclusive education, followed by one year of student teaching under a mentor teacher. Special needs teachers study at Montfort Special Needs Education College, where they can specialize in learning disabilities, hearing disabilities, or visual disabilities. Admission to this program requires three years of teaching experience. This diploma program takes three years; at which point, these teachers can teach at specialized schools, teach in resource rooms, or serve as itinerant teachers (Hummel, Engelbrecht, & Werning, 2016). Additionally, Montfort added an inclusive education certificate course in 2018, called the Blended Learning in Inclusive Education Course (BLINC), as well as a diploma course on inclusive and special needs education in 2019 (GIZ, 2019b).

In addition to its work with Montfort, Save the Children introduced pedagogy around educating children with disabilities to student teachers at three teacher-training colleges and supported the linked demonstration schools so that learners could effectively practice instructional strategies during student teaching (GIZ, 2019b). However, despite the work of both Montfort and Save the Children, the number of teachers equipped to teach children with disabilities is extremely low. In 2011, the Ministry of Education, Science, and Technology (MoEST) reported there were only 1,000 such teachers in the country, while the need in Malawi at that time was around 12,000 (Munthali, 2011).

**Nepal.** In Nepal, the National Centre for Educational Development conducts certification and recurrent training courses for primary and secondary education teachers through education training centers and other training providers (MoE, 2015). The National Centre for Education Development also provides a one-year teacher-training course in addition to the minimum academic qualification[[42]](#footnote-42) for teacher posts. Additionally, the District Education Offices in each of Nepal’s 75 districts oversee the implementation of teacher training through resource centers. These resource centers facilitate capacity building of schools in their district and organize training for teachers. In Nepal, there is currently a course within the Bachelor of Education curriculum that includes a component on inclusive education (P. Pariyar, personal communication, 2020). While there is no data on the total number of teachers trained on inclusive education, one study surveyed 15 schools within three districts of Nepal (Kathmandu, Kaski, & Banke) and found, overall, only 16 percent of teachers have received in-service training on inclusive education (Regmi, 2017).

In Nepal, resource room teachers are trained on how to provide direct instruction and, like Cambodia, have not been trained yet on how to support students in an inclusive setting. It is also important to note that resource classroom teachers are the only educators to receive a mandatory 45-day disability-specific pre-service training course[[43]](#footnote-43) (NIRT & AIR, 2017) with the assumption that they will train general teachers on the content of their training; however, research has shown this is not the case (Banks et al., 2019). Concerns are levelled that both general and special education training opportunities are too short and insufficient to meet demand (USAID, 2017).

**Comparative Summary.** Each country has made great strides in both working to train specific special education teachers and resource room teachers, but even with these efforts, there are still not enough trained teachers to meet the education demands at a national scale. Although special education teachers are trained in Malawi to become itinerant teachers who support inclusive education efforts, special education teachers in Cambodia and Nepal are generally relegated to supporting segregated or integrated classroom settings and are not typically trained to be placed in inclusive classrooms. In the three countries, the introduction of some level of inclusive education training for general education teachers is promising. This practice will help support future inclusion efforts as the countries potentially move from segregated and integrated systems towards inclusion.

### 4.3.2 In-service Training

In-service training is important as it provides an opportunity for teachers to learn new skills and upgrade their existing knowledge, skills, and qualifications. However, the literature review provided few details related to in-service training in inclusive education for both special education teachers and general education teachers. In Cambodia, short teacher in-service training on inclusive education (i.e., trainings that last between one and five days) are common, but the frequency with which these trainings take place is unclear (Pather & Šiška, 2013). In Cambodia (Kartika, 2017) and Nepal (Banks et al., 2019), a cascade approach to teacher training on inclusive education provided by the government with support from international donors is supposed to occur, where trained teachers and head teachers train others in their respective schools. However, reports show this seldom occurs, and when it does, quality diminishes as the cascade flows down. In Nepal, while some teachers do receive in-service trainings based on the availability and requirements from district education offices, most teachers are not trained on disability-inclusive approaches (USAID, 2019b). It is unclear from the literature review how teachers are selected to participate in such training or how many teachers have been trained. In Malawi, in-service training is not consistently provided. Although a goal of three in-service days per teacher was set in the 2013 Education Sector Implementation Plan II (Government of Malawi, 2013), a 2017 UNICEF budget brief found Malawi had not budgeted any money specifically for in-service training (UNICEF, 2019). Currently, most in-service is provided by international projects, such as the National Reading Programme, or organized at the school or zone level using small government grants. For the latter, one district education manager shared that in-service training on how to educate children with disabilities was only provided to special education teachers, with the hope that these teachers will then teach other teachers at their schools (Rothe et al., 2016).

In all three countries, in-service training may not be sufficient to train those teachers who have not received pre-service training on disability awareness and inclusive education. While regular in-service training does take place in Malawi, it is unclear how much emphasis has been given to inclusive education to date. In Cambodia and Nepal, inclusive education training has been sporadic using a cascade model provided by the government and often supported by international donors.

## 4.4 Attitudes Toward Disability

|  |
| --- |
| **Finding 4:** The influence of negative attitudes towards persons with disabilities has been documented in each country, which international studies show may impact the effectiveness of inclusive education efforts, including providing persons with disabilities opportunities to learn and engage socially with peers. In all cases, there is reported widespread societal discrimination deriving heavily from local beliefs and perspectives, including beliefs about karma or witchcraft as causation for disability. Research from each country has documented limited understanding or endorsement of inclusive education amongst some teachers and parents, but this view tends to become more favorable of inclusive education with further exposure and training. |

Attitudes on disability can impact the effectiveness of inclusive education within a country (Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018). International studies show that negative perceptions of persons with disabilities may affect how teachers interact with students and what curricular and social opportunities teachers provide students (Paterson, 2007). This section discusses the similarities and differences between Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal regarding attitudes toward disability. General attitudes impacted by local beliefs and perspectives are discussed, followed by specific attitudes of teachers, parents, and students in each country.

### 4.4.1 Local Perspectives and Attitudes Towards Disability

Negative beliefs and perspectives around disability seem to be present in Cambodian, Malawian, and Nepali cultures. Due to local beliefs and perceptions, some Cambodians and Nepalis believe disability is caused by past sins or the religious belief of bad karma (Shrestha & Weber, 2002; Šiška & Suchánek, 2015), and some Malawians believe disability is caused by witchcraft or a possessed spirit (van Dijk & Courtright, 2000). These negative beliefs on disability can significantly impact the livelihoods of persons with disabilities and lead to their marginalization in society. For example, persons with disabilities in Nepal are often viewed as being weak and a burden to society (UNICEF, 2003); persons with disabilities in Malawi are often seen as being dangerous, and their disability is sometimes believed to be contagious (Lynch & Lund, 2011).

### 4.4.2 Teacher Attitudes

Between the three countries, teacher perceptions vary based on their comfort-level with students with disabilities; however, the countries are similar regarding teachers’ expressed needs to better support students with disabilities. Teachers in Cambodia appear to have varying degrees of comfort working with different types of disabilities. For example, general education teachers have reported feeling most comfortable educating children with physical disabilities who do not require instructional modifications (Hayes & Bulat, 2018; Kalyanpur, 2011), followed by students who are deaf as they are perceived by society as being more independent and productive in their communities than students who are blind (Mak & Nordtveit, 2011). For example, students who are blind and learning in segregated classrooms in the morning and inclusive classrooms in the afternoon reported their general education teachers did not like them, frequently ignored them, and were less attentive to them than children without disabilities (Mak & Nordtveit, 2011). This was corroborated by additional research finding children who are blind had almost no interaction with children without disabilities, despite studying in integrated classrooms (Kalyanpur, 2011).

Similar to Cambodia, studies in Nepal have shown both general and special education teachers often feel overwhelmed teaching students with disabilities and have questioned whether students with disabilities should be in inclusive settings, particularly students with intellectual disability; explanations for the teacher attitudes expressed in the literature include the lack of teacher training and lack of resources to educate or manage children with disabilities in the classroom, as teachers believe that both are essential towards educating students with disabilities (Banks et al., 2019). However, a study in Malawi showed a shift of general education teachers’ perspectives toward inclusive education and showed that 70 percent of these teachers now support the idea of inclusion (Hughes, Chitiyo, Itimu-Phiri, & Montgomery, 2016),[[44]](#footnote-44) whereas past studies showed teachers reported feeling ill-equipped in their ability to teach children with disabilities (Chavuta, Itimu-Phiri, Chiwaya, Sikero, & Alindiamao, 2008). Teachers in both Malawi and Nepal have expressed the need for additional training on working with children with disabilities.

Teachers in Malawi have requested disability-specific training and resources for children who are blind, have low vision, or are hard of hearing (Hughes et al., 2016). While teachers in Nepal expressed the same concerns, they also requested incentives for teachers,[[45]](#footnote-45) development of disability assessment skills, involvement in curriculum design, and training on local languages (Regmi, 2017). However, a comprehensive 2017 study of 448 Cambodian teachers found teachers who had received inclusive education training were not more likely to support inclusion than those who did not receive inclusion training; additionally, the number of years of teaching experience had no statistically significant impact on teachers’ attitudes toward inclusive education (Kuroda et al., 2017). The study did generate qualitative evidence that teachers’ lack of knowledge or training on disability issues hampered teachers’ confidence. Focus group discussions and individual interviews drew attention to the ineffectiveness of the cascade training system in disseminating inclusive education strategies to teachers, and this gap in quality training and school-based supports negatively affected teachers’ experiences teaching children with disabilities (Kuroda et al., 2017).

**Comparative Summary.** In all three countries, different studies show that both general education and special education teachers may have negative attitudes towards children with disabilities and that this could impact the way in which students are supported in the classroom. In all countries and in many cases, teachers saw their lack of training and the limited necessary skills to support students with disabilities as a reason for discriminatory beliefs. This suggests the need to not only increase teacher training opportunities but to also ensure all training addresses possible stigmas and negative stereotypes. Further research on the contributors to positive beliefs about disability among the education community, such as the data generated in the case of Malawi, may help to shed light on the leverage points to develop more positive disability perceptions in the future.

### 4.4.3 Parent Attitudes

Although parental attitudes about disability vary among and within countries, parents in each country all expressed different challenges with having a child with a disability. In Malawi, parents reported feeling stigmatized by having a child with a disability, even as far as being disowned by other family members and the community (Kalua, 2016). In Cambodia, family members expressed beliefs that a child with an intellectual disability posed a financial strain, in terms of not contributing to the family and requiring another family member to lose labor opportunities to care for the child (Cordier, 2014). In Nepal, having a child with a disability is often perceived as being unlucky or as a sign the parents had done something bad in a previous life (Lamichhane, 2013;. UNICEF, 2003).

Although challenges persist in each country, some parents expressed their beliefs about the benefits of inclusive education. For example, research in Malawi found some parents would send their children to school in the hope it would allow their child to live a more independent life (Banks & Zuurmond, 2015).[[46]](#footnote-46) Similarly, research in Cambodia found parents of children who are deaf and blind seeing improvements in their children’s attitudes and communication after enrolling them in school (Mak & Nordtveit, 2011). In Nepal, a study found parents of children with visual and physical disabilities favored inclusive education more than parents of students with intellectual disability, who questioned if perceived negative beliefs of disability by general education teachers would influence their children’s acceptance in schools (UNICEF, 2003). Across countries, some parents expressed not seeing benefits towards sending their children to school and often thought of their children as burdens to teachers (Bailey & Ngoun, 2014; Banks & Zuurmond, 2015; Banks et al., 2019). Furthermore, the additional cost associated with sending children with disabilities to school has been a dominant theme across countries that has often hindered parents from sending their children to school[[47]](#footnote-47) (Banks et al., 2019; Hayes & Bulat, 2018; Kartika, 2017; Paget et al., 2016). Safety during the commute to school, as well as during school hours, was also a major concern in Cambodia, especially for girls with disabilities, who are more likely to be victims of sexual assault (Hayes & Bulat, 2018; USAID, 2017).

The literature revealed parents may become more accepting of inclusive education as they receive training or see individuals being educated in the community. Studies in Malawi and Cambodia also found that when parents saw examples in the community or media of persons with disabilities accessing education, independent living, and employment opportunities, it allowed them to believe the same might be possible for their children (Braathen & Munthali, 2016; Kartika, 2017). A study in Nepal, however, found the level of education attained by parents correlated to parents’ views on inclusive education as well as their understanding of their children’s rights, meaning the higher the parents’ level of education, the more likely they were to believe in the benefits of inclusive education and to deeply understand their children’s right to education (Lamichhane, 2013).

**Comparative Summary.** Studies conducted in all the countries revealed families report some level of increased challenges or have felt stigmatized for different reasons based on local beliefs and perceptions. Likewise, research identifies different parental views on whether students with disabilities should be educated, and if so, what setting is the most appropriate. These beliefs often vary by disability type, but as each study used different methodologies and assessed different aspects of parent perceptions, many of which were qualitative in nature, clear comparisons and broader generalizations are not always feasible.

### 4.4.4 Student Attitudes

Studies conducted on the attitudes of children with disabilities varied significantly; the body of research on this topic is largely qualitative and profiles small, purposively sampled populations in each country, which may contribute to the variation in findings. While research conducted in each country found children with disabilities reported feeling discriminated against, there were also reports of children feeling included and wanting to attend school. For example, a study in Cambodia found children without disabilities would tease their classmates with disabilities, using pejorative nicknames regarding a disability (for example, calling someone “kwak” or “blind”) rather than using students’ actual given names (Vickery, 1998 in Kalyanpur, 2011; Mak & Nordtveit, 2011). However, research among people with disabilities in integrated classrooms indicated some peers demonstrated accepting behaviors, but this was often linked to the support of family members, such as siblings or cousins, who helped broker such social inclusion in schools (Kalyanpur, 2011). Similarly, in Malawi, a study found children with disabilities felt they were being discriminated against by their teachers and their peers (Hagen, 2016). However, another study that interviewed students with disabilities about their views on inclusive education found all children interviewed enjoyed learning with their peers without disabilities (Chavuta et al., 2008). The same report also found children without disabilities reported they too enjoyed learning with their peers with disabilities. Finally, in Nepal, one study found children with disabilities felt humiliated, ignored, or discriminated against in their schools (Eide, Neupane, & Hem, 2016). However, another study in Nepal found that even though children with disabilities reported being bullied at school, they still wanted to attend school and believed it was the only way to a better life (Banks et al., 2019).

Although there were similarities between countries, it is important to also highlight some of the variance in experiences captured in the different studies. For example, in Cambodia, differing experiences were found between children who are deaf, who reported not feeling as though they were being treated differently by their peers, and children who are blind, who felt unwelcomed and ashamed and reported they felt they were missing out in forming friendships with their peers without disabilities (Mak & Nordtveit, 2011). In Malawi, a study that interviewed students with albinism found these students often relied on their peers to support them in the classroom (Lynch & Lund, 2011). Lastly, in Nepal, one of the major concerns voiced by children with physical disabilities was the inaccessibility of schools and classrooms (Eide, Neupane, & Hem, 2016). Likewise, children in Malawi reported having extreme difficulty physically getting to school and, in some cases, crawling or relying on peers to assist them to school (Banks et al., 2019).

**Comparative Summary.** This literature review shows that students with various types of disabilities have had both positive and negative experiences in inclusive settings. As the studies used different methodologies and the qualitative findings are not generalizable, no true comparisons can be made. Further research on these topics at a broader scale in each country may help clarify why the experiences of children vary between studies and populations.

## 4.5 Education Efforts for Specific Disability Groups

|  |
| --- |
| **Finding 5:** Documented evidence of the educational experience for specific disability groups is limited. Although pathways to inclusive educational settings exist for some learners with disabilities in each country, these pathways are not widely reported, often depend on donor support, and do not appear to replace the reliance on segregated or integrated educational settings. The publications that exist describe vast challenges for specific disability groups, including a very small percentage of children who are deaf or blind who receive an education; when these children do receive an education, the quality is quite variable and affected by a profound shortage of teachers with sign language fluency or by the limited production of necessary braille materials. Although the exact figures vary by country, these countries commonly rely on segregated special schools or resource rooms to educate students who are deaf, are blind, or have an intellectual disability, if these students receive an education at all. The education of students with learning disabilities or perceived “severe” or multiple disabilities was not addressed in research by any of the three countries. |

Despite the hundreds of documents analyzed across this multi-country literature review, only a small number of sources discuss the actual provision of education to children with disabilities. When the literature does draw attention to the way specific groups of children with disabilities are educated, attention overwhelmingly focused on the access to education for students who are deaf or blind. Comparably, less research has investigated the education of children with intellectual or physical disabilities, and even fewer reports were sourced on children with learning disabilities or complex/multiple disabilities. No sources in any country drew particular attention to educational *outcomes—*inan inclusive or segregated setting—for children with specific disability identities, suggesting the focus still rests on basic enrollment and *access* to education.

The education of children with disabilities takes place in one of three similar environments in each country: 1) segregated schools, 2) integrated classes or resource rooms, and 3) general education settings. As for segregated schools, Cambodia has five government-run special schools in addition to a similar number of privately-run schools (Global Partnership for Education, 2018), Malawi has six residential, segregated schools (Banks & Zuurmond, 2015), and Nepal has approximately 32 segregated schools nationally (Government of Nepal, 2016). In terms of integrated classes or resource rooms, Cambodia has at least 73 such classes (Kartika, 2017), Malawi has between 100-150 such classes (Mkandawire, Mahlape, & Tseeke, 2016; GIZ, 2019b), and Nepal has approximately 380 resource rooms and 22 integrated schools (Government of Nepal, 2016). Malawi’s employment of 55 itinerant teachers who support general education schools marks a unique strategy to promote inclusion amongst the countries reviewed (Lynch & Lund, 2011).[[48]](#footnote-48) Cambodia also has introduced a system where, starting in grade 3, students who are blind are educated in segregated settings in the morning and inclusive settings in the afternoons (Hayes & Bulat, 2018). Due to pervasive challenges in the identification of and data management around disability in each country, the exact number of students with disabilities accessing an inclusive education in a general education classroom is not clearly understood.

The following sections offer a comparative summary of education in these countries for specific disability groups.

### **4.5.1 Education for Students who are Blind or Have Low Vision**

All three countries reviewed offer educational programs to children who are blind or have low vision, and each country does this in slightly different ways. Exhibit 5 summarizes the most common educational settings provided to students who are blind or have low vision within the three countries.

Exhibit 5: Educational Settings for Students who are Blind or Have Low Vision in the Three Countries

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
|  | **School Type** | | |
| **Country** | **Segregated** | **Integrated** | **Inclusive** |
| **Cambodia** | Five segregated government-run schools for students with hearing or vision disabilities | 73 integrated special education classrooms exist nationally but disability type not specified | Starting in grade 3, students who are blind/low vision in segregated schools attend half-day in inclusive community schools |
| **Malawi** | Two segregated schools for students who are blind | 14 primary schools and 15 secondary schools equipped with resource centers | Number of inclusive schools was not available in the literature, but the lack of braille learning materials for students in these classrooms is a challenge |
| **Nepal** | Segregated schools for students who do not attend integrated schools or the one special school for the blind | Most students who are blind/low vision are in integrated (“resource”) school settings with expanded core curriculum | Upon mastering expanded core curriculum, students have the opportunity to enter inclusive classrooms |

**Cambodia.** The settings in which students who are blind or have low vision are educated differ slightly by country. In Cambodia, one of the five segregated schools serve 350 children who are blind or have low vision, constituting what is likely a fraction of one percent of children who need this support nationwide (Central Intelligence Agency [CIA], 2020; Hayes & Bulat, 2018; National Institute of Statistics, Directorate General for Health, & ICF International, 2015). While these students receive a foundational education in a segregated school, they are supported to attend a half-day of inclusive education starting in grade 3, with access to the same national curriculum as students without disabilities. Some Cambodian students have completed grade 12 and continued to university. Krousar Thmey was the core provider of teacher training on education for learners who are blind or deaf since the mid-1990s; since the transfer of special school oversight to NISE in 2019, these efforts have continued (Neang, 2019). A Khmer braille code has been used since 1991, and textbooks and other print materials are provided by local NGOs (Bailey & Nguon, 2014).

**Malawi.** In the case of Malawi, children who are blind or have low vision, if they access school at all,[[49]](#footnote-49) are most likely to be educated in one of two residential schools for the blind or within the 29 residential resource centers in the country.[[50]](#footnote-50) The research did not include details about inclusive schools but mentioned that the lack of braille learning materials made access to the curriculum for students who are blind challenging (Lynch & McCall, 2010).

**Nepal.** Students who are blind or have low vision in Nepal frequently access an education in an integrated school setting, where they study in resource classrooms located within general education schools. These students study nine special topics in an expanded core curriculum, such as independent living skills, social interaction skills, or orientation and mobility. Once students master these expanded core curriculum topics, they may enter inclusive classrooms where they study the national curriculum alongside students without disabilities (Lamichhane, 2013). Students who are blind or have low vision who do not attend integrated schools in Nepal would otherwise attend a segregated school or the one special school for students who are blind in Nepal, Purwanchal Gyan Chaksshu Vidyalaya in Dharan (Ojha, 2020).

**Comparative Summary.** All three countries report challenges around resources and teacher training. Cambodia reports the lack of funding, equipment, and training for general education teachers; inaccessible facilities; and large class sizes as challenges for quality education for students who are blind (Vannak, 2018). These challenges were echoed in Nepal, where the frequent use of blackboards as a means of instruction and teachers with little or no training on educating children who are blind or have low vision pose challenges to their genuine inclusion. Additional challenges include the fact that exams are not yet available in braille, and limited additional supplies such as braille dictionaries—or even braille textbooks—are available to students who need them (Lamichhane, 2013). In Malawi, run-down facilities, high student-teacher ratios, and limited access to braille materials[[51]](#footnote-51) contribute to the challenges around quality education for this population (Lynch & Lund, 2011; Lynch & McCall, 2010). These constraints help explain why children with visual disabilities in Malawi are twice as likely as children who are sighted (39.3 percent as compared to 19.7 percent) to have never attended school (Kalua, 2016). An example of discrimination was provided in Malawi, where students with low vision were asked to drop out of general education schools once their vision began to deteriorate (Banks & Zuurmond, 2015).

In all countries, efforts have been made to educate students who are blind, though these efforts primarily take place in segregated settings; however, there are not enough schools to meet the national demand. The literature review shows that both Cambodia and Nepal have made efforts to also educate students who are blind in inclusive settings, while attempts in Malawi remain largely undocumented. In all settings, the vast majority of students who are blind or have low vision have insufficient access to braille materials and other equipment, and many countries also have challenges finding enough quality trained professionals to meet the needs.

### 4.5.2 Deaf Education Including Sign Language

Children who are deaf or hard of hearing who require sign language to access information, if they receive an education, are overwhelmingly likely to study in a segregated special school in each of the three countries. This approach is consistent with the preferred educational setting as articulated by the World Federation of the Deaf (2018). Exhibit 6 provides an overview of the available schools for students who are deaf or hard of hearing within the three countries.

Exhibit 6: Educational Settings for Students who are Deaf or Hard of Hearing in the Three Countries

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Country** | **School Type** | | |
| **Segregated** | **Integrated** | **Inclusive** |
| **Cambodia** | Five segregated government-run schools for students with hearing or vision disability | 73 integrated special education classrooms exist nationally but disability type not specified | Starting in grade 5, students who are deaf in segregated schools attend half-day in inclusive community schools without access to full-time interpretation |
| **Malawi** | Four schools for the deaf, three of which use oral teaching methods instead of sign language | 100-150 resource centers exist nationally but disability type unknown | Resource rooms attached to mainstream schools, with some access for learners to spend time in general education classrooms |
| **Nepal** | 16 schools nationally for students who are deaf or hard of hearing | 380 resource classes nationally but disability type unknown | Number of learners who are deaf or hard of hearing in inclusive settings unknown |

In Cambodia, the five special schools referenced in the above table support children who are deaf or hard of hearing and strive to provide a sign-language rich environment by trained professionals. As in the case of students who are blind, a tremendously small proportion of Cambodian students who are deaf are accessing an education, with only 600 deaf students supported by the special schools in a country which estimates 50,000 people are deaf but only 1,800 use sign language (Šiška & Suchánek, 2015). In Cambodia, students who are deaf begin accessing inclusive schools for a half-day beginning in grade 5, and some general education teachers have received training in sign language to promote this inclusion (Hayes & Bulat, 2018).

In Malawi, four special schools support students who are deaf or hard of hearing, but unfortunately, three of these schools use oral teaching methods (Salmonsson, 2006), which is widely recognized on an international level as being an inappropriate means for educating students who are deaf (GIZ, 2019a). In the case of Nepal, one special school in the greater Kathmandu area supports students who are deaf or hard of hearing, with an additional 15 special schools for these students nationwide.[[52]](#footnote-52) While students who are deaf or hard of hearing may access inclusive schools, segregated schools are favored by children and their families because segregated school teachers are trained in sign language and serious concerns exist about student vulnerability to sexual assault if unable to communicate abuse in inclusive schools (Banks et al., 2019; Lamicchane, 2013). This is an observation that was also documented in the case of Cambodia (Mak & Nordveit, 2011), and while this may also be the case in Malawi, it was not specifically reported in the documents reviewed.

There are, however, additional resources available in two of the three countries. For example, specific resources and services available for some Cambodians who are deaf include sign language dictionaries, produced by Krousar Thmey, and sign language education and vocational support offered to 67 adults through the Deaf Development Programme (Bailey & Nguon, 2014; Hayes & Bulat, 2018). Likewise, in Nepal, an original sign language dictionary was established in 1996 and was updated in 2003 (Hoffman-Dilloway, 2011). The Malawi sign language dictionary is currently under development (USAID, 2019c).

Major educational constraints are reported for individuals who are deaf or hard of hearing in all three countries, including significantly low availability of sign language interpreters, the lack of trained teachers who are fluent in sign language, students attending general education classes without access to interpretation, and the significant risk of dropout (Braathen & Loeb, 2011; Hagen, 2016; Hayes & Bulat, 2018;). As a manifestation of these varied challenges, in Nepal, for example, an estimated 95 percent of students who are deaf or hard of hearing do not complete 10 years of schooling (Lamicchane, 2013).

**Comparative Summary.** All countries struggle with providing enough quality education to all students who are deaf or hard of hearing in the country. In Cambodia and Nepal, positive examples can be replicated in other areas of the country, while Malawi’s limited education system uses mostly oral instruction, which is not considered a best practice in deaf education. In addition, all three countries have challenges related to the limited quantity of trained professionals and the insufficient access to teachers fluent in sign language in any educational setting.

### 4.5.3 Students with Learning Disabilities

No research in any of the three countries described the access to, placement in, or quality of education for students with learning disabilities. There is no evidence to suggest learning disabilities are recognized within these three countries; this potentially leads to students not being identified and not having their educational needs met in an effective manner.

### 4.5.4 Students with Intellectual Disability and Complex Support Needs

Children in Nepal with intellectual disability receive some sort of education, but in Malawi, no documents address access to education for children with intellectual disability. In Cambodia, constraints, including limited resources and few trained educational or medical personnel, social discrimination, and fears about vulnerability to abuse and assault, contribute to children with intellectual disability generally unlikely to enroll in any form of education (Hayes & Bulat, 2018; Kartika, 2017; Mauney, 2014; Zook, 2010). In Cambodia and Nepal, reports state children with intellectual disability experience high levels of marginalization and disadvantage in the education sector and society more broadly (Bailey & Nguon, 2014; Crishna & Prajapati, 2018; Zook, 2010). Furthermore, in Nepal, the government does not provide special supports, and negative attitudes in general education environments are pervasive as is a scarcity of specialist resources or trained teachers (Banks & Zuurmond, 2015; Crishna & Prajapati, 2008).

Some Cambodian NGOs do offer specialized support to people with intellectual disability, but their reach is not nearly enough to support all of those who require it. The Rabbit School, located in the capital city of Phnom Penh, supports children with intellectual disability to access integrated classrooms in general education schools where students can engage with peers without disabilities during recess and informal meetings. However, the adapted curriculum is available only until grade 3 (Hayes & Bulat, 2018). Notably, the Rabbit School provides educational supports for children with intellectual disability who have different levels of support needs, but the programs assisting children to access integrated or inclusive settings are only for children with perceived mild to moderate intellectual disability; children with moderate to severe disabilities continue to receive education in segregated settings (Rabbit School, n.d.).

Three different donor-funded projects in Cambodia supporting people with intellectual disability were also profiled in this literature review although it is unclear if any of them are still active. This includes the Helping 157 People with Intellectual Disabilities in Cambodia to Help Themselves project implemented by Action on Disability and Development (ADD) International from 2011 to 2014 (Cordier, 2014). This project provided training to people with intellectual disability on self-care, hygiene, housework, and social skills, along with support to develop income-generating work such as agricultural activities, crafts, and sales. Mentorship through disabled persons organizations (DPOs) and collaboration with local authorities and families was a reported asset to the success of the project (Cordier, 2014). Furthermore, the Ensuring Inclusive Education for Children with Disabilities project led by the Khmer NGO for Education from 2015 to 2018 helped find children with disabilities who were out of school and encouraged their enrollment in school. At the same time, the project provided workshops to build teacher capacity on inclusive education and on educating children with disabilities (including general and “life skills” subjects) (Khmer NGO for Education, n.d.). Finally, Save the Children’s inclusive education programming from 2016 to 2018 supported Children’s Councils, training teachers in inclusive pedagogy to engage students with differentiated instruction and engaging with parent and community committees to follow-up with children’s learning[[53]](#footnote-53) (Save the Children, 2019). For example, this project developed and piloted a manual to train teachers on teaching children with intellectual disability, and this manual has since been officially approved by MoEYS for use during in-service training.

Although not as many programs as reported in Cambodia, Nepal also has programs that support learners with intellectual disability. For example, one Kathmandu-based classroom has been documented to provide educational support to children with intellectual disability with NGO-funded assistance (Banks et al., 2019). Aside from this, it appears students with intellectual disability in Nepal are limited to learning only basic life skills, such as self-care, and do not have access to the standard national curriculum studied by students without disabilities (Human Rights Watch, 2016).

**Comparative Summary.** Both Cambodia and Nepal report gains in educating students with disabilities, but there remain continued opportunities for growth. This includes educating students with intellectual disability in general education settings irrespective of perceived support needs as well as ensuring that students have access to the same academic subjects but adapted as needed (Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018). In Malawi, the lack of reports on the education of learners with intellectual disability does not necessarily signify there are no programs, but if programs exist, they are not broadly reported.

### 4.5.5 Students with Physical Disabilities

Although all countries reported the incidence of physical disability among their student population, Cambodia is the only country that has a single church-run special school supporting 93 primary school children with physical disabilities instead of encouraging families to place their children in local schools (Hayes & Bulat, 2018). Aside from this, Cambodians report the greatest educational acceptance to this population as compared to other students with disabilities, in part because students with physical disabilities are perceived to require fewer instructional modifications (Hayes & Bulat, 2018; Kalyanpur, 2011). The Malawi literature review did not reveal specific programming for students with physical disabilities, but challenges with school transportation and physical accessibility at school have been documented (Hagen, 2016). Finally, in the case of Nepal, constraints related to transportation (see section 4.6.5 for more information) and school infrastructure are documented, including a lack of ramps, accessible toilets, and unsafe and inaccessible roads to reach schools (Banks et al., 2019; Lamichhane, 2013). While cerebral palsy is considered the most common cause for severe motor disability in Nepal, the 2015 earthquake also is believed to have increased the prevalence of physical disabilities (USAID, 2019a). Therefore, in each country, students with physical disabilities have fewer reported attitudinal barriers to receiving an inclusive education, but inaccessible transportation and infrastructure remain barriers and limit their full inclusion.

## 4.6 Additional Classroom Supports

|  |
| --- |
| **Finding 6:** IEPs and assistive technologies have limited or no documented use in any of the three countries, and access to school-based specialist supports, such as speech or physical therapy, is either completely absent or limited at best. The alignment of classroom instruction for students with disabilities against the national curriculum is also inconsistent and may depend either on the type of disability or the educational placement a student accesses; the national curricula also offer few opportunities for differentiated or learner-centered instruction. Lack of accessible school infrastructure for students with physical disabilities, along with transportation challenges in reaching school, are common in all three countries. |

This section provides an overview of the supports that exist for inclusive education for both classrooms and schools. This includes general inclusive education efforts, instructional strategies used by teachers within inclusive classrooms, access to the curriculum for students with disabilities, the existence and implementation of IEPs, accessible transportation, and classroom accommodations, such as access to technology.

### 4.6.1 General Inclusive Education Efforts

Each country within this study has demonstrated examples of ongoing inclusive education efforts, typically with the support of its government, NGOs, and inter-governmental organizations. For example, the literature on Cambodia found that while the government lacked a plan to transition to a fully inclusive system, the ongoing transition from segregation to integration is a step towards the most recent push for inclusion as documented in its Inclusive Education Action Plan 2019-2023 (Hayes & Bulat, 2018; Kingdom of Cambodia, 2019b). Cambodia has a history of promoting segregated integrated classrooms in government schools as these classrooms are cost-effective and reduce the pressure placed on general educators to accommodate children with disabilities (Kalyanpur, 2011). However, ongoing NGO initiatives also support inclusive education efforts, including those led by national and international organizations (Hayes & Bulat, 2018). Inclusive education efforts are also increasing in Malawi and seen most noticeably through school improvement grants, which most schools (87 percent) reported spending on inclusive and special education efforts (GIZ, 2019a). Money from these grants has gone towards buying more inclusive teaching and learning materials, constructing ramps and accessible toilets, and providing resources for learners with disabilities (GIZ, 2019a).

Within the context of Nepal, one of the first major organizations to push towards implementing inclusive education efforts in the country was UNICEF. From 1992-2004, the Basic and Primary Education Programme was a pilot program for inclusive education, focusing on teacher training, capacity building, and community engagement; it also supported elements not fully aligned with the CRPD’s definition of inclusion, such as providing segregated schools with residential facilities and implementing segregated resource classrooms without opportunities for inclusion within general education schools (UNICEF, 2016). Since then, a recent study (Beutel, Tangen, & Carrington, 2019) highlighted an intensive inclusive education training that included educators, organizations, and government officials from Nepal. Findings from the study showed an increase in inclusive curriculum and teaching practices, as well as policy creation by Nepal participants regarding inclusive education.

**Comparative Summary.** Progressive realization toward inclusive education is taking place in all countries which is evidenced by the growing number of pilot programs. Although inclusion has yet to be implemented at a national scale, initiatives in all three countries can serve as models for future inclusion efforts.

### 4.6.2 Instructional Approaches

The different approaches and attitudes toward inclusive instruction vary between countries in this study. For example, research in Cambodia suggests a resistance among some teachers toward child-centered pedagogies (Prigent, 2019; UNICEF, 2012); the current curriculum reinforces memorization and teacher-centered approaches, which have historically been the means of instruction in Cambodia (Courtney, 2017; Prigent, 2019). This is an area the All Children Reading (ACR) program in Cambodia has already endeavored to improve, through the provision of teaching and learning materials that focus on inclusive practices and strategies (Research Triangle Institute [RTI] International, 2018). Similarly, in Nepal, teacher training has led to a shift in perspectives on inclusive education, specifically regarding inclusive instructional approaches. One study (Beutel et al., 2019) showed that upon completion of an inclusive education training, instead of assuming children with disabilities needed their own curriculum, teachers began to see that curriculum can work for all students if it is adapted to serve the needs of different students. This included the use of pictures within teaching materials and materials that can be used with a variety of disabilities. Research suggests teachers in Malawi use instructional approaches conducive for teaching all learners, such as peer modeling and large-print worksheets (Lynch & Lund, 2011). In addition, the Malawi Integrated In-Service Teacher Education Program (MIITEP) included a module that focused on questions teachers could ask within lessons to better assess student progress and identify any struggling students (Croft, 2006); research has shown such efforts could help teachers identify children with potential disabilities (du Plessis, 2003).

**Comparative Summary.** Within all countries, no reports documented the use of Universal Design for Learning (UDL) prior to the USAID-funded interventions being reviewed through MCSIE. There are, however, reported trainings on diversifying instructional approaches to support learners with disabilities that may establish a foundation for additional inclusive education efforts in the future.

### 4.6.3 Access to Curriculum

The national curriculum in most countries sets the standards related to teaching and learning, but often students with disabilities do not have access to the same curriculum as students without disabilities, which can result in challenges related to lower learning outcomes (Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018). In many cases, curriculum may need to be adapted or modified, and this is preferred compared to providing an alternative curriculum. Exhibit 7 summarizes the different types of recommended curricula suggested by USAID, and Exhibit 8 shows the type of curriculum used in each country.

Exhibit 7: Types of Curriculum and Their Definitions

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Type of Curriculum** | **Definition** |
| **Adapted Curriculum** | Provides the same learning outcomes as the national curriculum but provides accommodations so that students with disabilities can participate equitably |
| **Augmented Curriculum** | Provides the same content but also provides additional information or coursework that helps support students’ ability to function independently |
| **Modified Curriculum** | Follows the standards set forth in the national curriculum but modifies the curriculum as needed; in this scenario, the student may have learning outcomes that are very different than students without disabilities, but the student still has access to the same basic content |

Source: Adapted from Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018

Exhibit 8: Types of Curriculum Used in the Three Countries

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **Country** | **Type of Curriculum** |
| **Cambodia** | Some adapted curriculum for students with specific disabilities |
| **Malawi** | Modified curriculum with help from specialized teachers |
| **Nepal** | Adapted curriculum and, in some cases, augmented curriculum |

**Cambodia.** In Cambodia, some segregated schools follow the national curriculum, such as the five national special schools as well as the Lavalla School, while other schools, such as the Rabbit School, adapt the national curriculum for children with intellectual disability but only until grade 3 (Bailey & Nguon, 2014; Hayes & Bulat, 2018). KT adapted the national curriculum for grades 1-12 into sign language and braille, including producing at least 2,000 unique materials in braille (Bailey & Nguon, 2014). Additionally, the ACR project in Cambodia has implemented strategies for an inclusive curriculum with materials such as pattern books and sensory stories; Cambodia’s 2018 Inclusive Education Policy has also recently ensured a commitment that “the national curriculum and textbooks respond to the diverse needs of all learners with special needs,” which suggests printing and distributing textbooks for braille and sign language (Kingdom of Cambodia, 2018, pp. 5-6).

**Malawi.** Within the context of Malawi, itinerant teachers are responsible for helping general education teachers adapt the current curriculum materials to ensure modifications will meet the educational needs of children with disabilities. In fact, in 2019, 7,545 general and special education teachers were trained on how to adapt the curriculum for students with disabilities through funding from the Ministry of Education, Science, and Technology (MoEST), Save the Children, the Federation of Disability Organizations in Malawi (FEDOMA), GIZ, and the British Council (GIZ, 2019b).

**Nepal.** Significant research on the current curriculum in Nepal suggests there are many challenges that may negatively impact education for all students but disproportionately for children with disabilities. One study found the curriculum objectives, in general, do not align with assessment and instruction, which makes it difficult for teachers to assess which students are struggling (NIRT & AIR, 2017). Since all children, regardless of their ability, are expected to follow the same lessons and curriculum, this makes it even more challenging for students with disabilities to succeed with the current curriculum (UNICEF, 2003).

**Comparative Summary.** Access to the national curriculum, and its associated challenges, is documented in all three countries. Malawi presents a promising model with the support of itinerant teachers, but little information exists on how this approach is being implemented in reality or on lessons learned that could be applied both within Malawi and other countries. Likewise, Cambodia has some successful examples of adapting curriculum, but these practices are not yet applied throughout the country. Information on how Nepal is adopting the curriculum remains scarce, but information obtained on challenges within the general education system implies that additional work and support may be needed in this area.

### 4.6.4 Individualized Education Plans

An IEP is a “written plan that sets the learning goals for students with disabilities and addresses the services or accommodations that will be provided by the school” (Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018, p. 38). Literature regarding development and use of IEPs within Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal is quite rare. However, within the context of Cambodia, the government’s Inclusive Education Policy and Action Plan includes goals to develop an IEP for “all persons with special needs by identifying their learning needs” (Kingdom of Cambodia, 2019b, p. 21). There is, however, no written evidence of IEPs being implemented in any inclusive schools in the past, and it is unclear, at this point, if IEP use has increased since the development of the policy in 2019. Findings from the literature show large classroom sizes and limited specialist resources hinder the development of IEPs in Cambodia (Kalyanpur, 2016) and may be a continued challenge and reason for IEPs not being widely implemented after the development of the policy. While the use of IEPs was not found in the literature for Malawi or Nepal, courses at Montfort College in Malawi include training on the use of IEPs, and a GIZ report recommended teachers who have taken this course to train teachers within their schools (GIZ, 2019a). Research on inclusive education in Nepal addresses the need for IEPs, suggesting the majority of students would benefit from their implementation (Lamichhane, 2017). The lack of using IEPs as a tool for inclusive education across all countries should continue to be studied and assessed.

### 4.6.5 Transportation

Long distances to and from school, safety concerns, and accessibility can serve as barriers to the education of students with disabilities in many countries with limiting resourcing (Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018). These transportation concerns and barriers were evident in the literature for Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal. Cambodian parents’ main concern regarding transportation for their children who are blind is the lack of safety features on streets (Mak & Nordtveit, 2011); parents also expressed safety concerns for girls traveling to school in particular (Kartika, 2017; Mak & Nordtveit, 2011). Research in Malawi found the inconsistency and limited accessibility of transportation for children with disabilities causes frequent absenteeism and lateness and could even lead to students dropping out of school altogether (Banks & Zuurmond, 2015). Research in Nepal focused on the difference in accessibility in rural and urban areas, along with the additional cost for transportation (Banks et al., 2019; Ministry of Education [MoE] & United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization [UNESCO], 2015). The lack of accessible transportation is consistent across all three countries and could be a significant barrier to achieving inclusive education moving forward unless addressed. Barriers to accessible transportation may also increase when learners must travel further distances to attend special schools or those with resource classes instead of being able to access their local community schools.

### 4.6.6 Accommodations and Technology

The CRPD defines reasonable accommodation as the “necessary and appropriate modification and adjustments not imposing a disproportionate or undue burden, where needed in a particular case, to ensure to persons with disabilities the enjoyment or exercise on an equal basis with others of all human rights and fundamental freedoms” (United Nations, 2006, Art. 3). Accommodations (such as additional time on tests, seating preference consideration, and access to devices) are often needed in the classroom to support students with disabilities to access and express information. Technology can be an effective tool and accommodation for many students. The literature review within this study found very little evidence of accommodations and technology use within the three countries. In fact, no information on these issues was present in Cambodia. However, accommodations for children with disabilities were found in Nepal, as one report highlighted additional time, up to an hour and a half, provided for test taking (Department of Education [DoE], 2002). Additionally, while the need for technology in and outside of the classroom in Nepal has been highlighted in research (Eide, Neupane, & Hem, 2016; Lamichhane, 2013; 2017), there is no literature indicating technology is currently being utilized. Similarly, with 80 percent of Malawi being rural, the majority of classrooms do not have access to technology. While Malawi’s National Strategy on Inclusive Education describes using technology as a way to transfer data from the school to the district level, nothing in the literature supports these claims yet (MoEST, 2017). Though the literature review reveals little to no evidence of accommodations or access to technology, it is feasible this takes place but is not well documented.

### 4.6.7 Other Professional Supports

In many countries with well-resourced educational systems, professional services, such as therapies and access to experts, are provided within the school setting without an additional cost to the family (Hayes, Turnbull, & Moran, 2018). Additional supports such as physiotherapy, speech therapy, behavioral therapy, and physical therapy are available through private practices or through NGOs in Cambodia and Nepal.[[54]](#footnote-54) In Cambodia, segregated schools are the only educational institutions where these supports are available for children with disabilities but still appear to be limited in the number of students they reach and the frequency with which eligible students access required services *(*Hayes & Bulat, 2018). Physical Rehabilitation Centers in Cambodia, which were originally established by NGOs to help polio, war, and landmine victims, now serve as the primary facilities to receive physical rehabilitation in the country (Palmer, Williams, & McPake, 2018). While there are trained physiotherapists in Cambodia, it is unclear how many of the 400 are currently practicing (Hayes & Bulat, 2018). In Nepal, the Constitution along with policy plans and international mandates agreed upon by the Nepali government describe the provision of rehabilitation centers for people with disabilities; however, the need for such facilities significantly outweighs what is currently available (Crishna & Prajapati, 2008). The literature review did not reveal any services currently being provided in Malawi.

## 4.7 Intersectionality of Disability and Other Marginalizing Factors

|  |
| --- |
| **Finding 7:** In all countries, women and girls with disabilities experience documented discrimination based upon both their gender and disability, as compared to women and girls without disabilities or boys with disabilities. This discrimination includes particular concern regarding violence and sexual abuse and the vulnerability to dropping out of school. Additional vulnerabilities for residents of rural communities and for individuals living in poverty are noted. While the research reflects some disadvantages for ethnic and linguistic minorities, the extent to which these minority statuses produce intersectional vulnerability for persons with disabilities is poorly understood. Finally, despite the lack in disability prevalence data, all three countries note a pronounced likelihood for children with disabilities to be out of school compared to children without disabilities**.** |

In addition to the general discrimination faced by students with disabilities, some students may face additional barriers to education based on their gender, ethnicity, or other personal identities. The following sections offer a comparative summary of intersectionality in these countries between disability and gender, rural/urban settings, ethnic minorities, and out-of-school children. While the literature for Nepal included the intersectionality of displacement and disability, the literature for Cambodia and Malawi did not. This is understandable, as Malawi and Cambodia do not border countries currently experiencing conflict. Additionally, Cambodia’s literature documented numerous intersections between disability and poverty. While this intersection was mentioned in Nepal and Malawi, the research did not have the same focus and so is not explicitly compared in this section.

### 4.7.1 Gender and Disability

Girls with disabilities can face discrimination based upon both their gender and disabilities and, as a result, are globally often less likely to attend school compared to boys with disabilities (World Health Organization & World Bank, 2011). Literature from each of the three countries reviewed examined the intersectionality of gender and disability, particularly the existing barriers that prevent girls with disabilities from accessing educational opportunities. Studies in both Cambodia and Nepal found girls with disabilities were less likely to attend or complete school, and those girls who did attend underperformed compared to boys (National Institute of Statistics, Ministry of Planning, 2013). Additionally, all three countries found girls were less likely to be seen as worthy of education compared to boys and shared instances of parents educating their sons but not their daughters, as the return on investment was seen as greater for male children (Bailey & Nguon, 2014; Braathen & Loeb, 2011; Pherali, 2011).

The research also reflected the vulnerability of women and girls with disabilities, particularly to physical and/or sexual violence. A study in Cambodia found women with disabilities were more likely to experience household violence than women without disabilities (Astbury & Walji, 2013). In Malawi, the vulnerabilities of girls with disabilities to sexual assault led some parents to keep their daughters out of school, which then led the government to build more residential schools to ensure these girls’ safety (Banks & Zuurmond, 2015). In Nepal, studies found girls with disabilities were being forced into early marriage while they were still children in an attempt to be married before their disability was easily identifiable (Proudyal, Banskota, & Khadka, 2018). Although the reasons for and the types of discrimination may vary slightly by country, all countries show an increased vulnerability of girls with disabilities to discrimination and gender-based violence.

### 4.7.2 Rural and Urban Differences

All three countries identified intersectionality between disability and rural residence, with studies in Malawi and Nepal also finding disability prevalence higher in rural areas (National Statistical Office Malawi, 2008; Overseas Development Institute [ODI], 2018). Specifically, all three countries found stigma towards disability more prevalent in rural areas than in urban areas. Studies in Nepal found children with disabilities and their parents in rural areas experienced more stigma and discrimination than those in urban areas (ODI, 2018); in Cambodia, parents were more influenced by cultural beliefs of disability in rural areas, including the belief that disability was a karmic consequence (Mak & Nordtveit, 2011). Additionally, parents in Malawi were more likely to isolate their children in rural areas as a result of the stigma they experienced (Kelly, Ghalaieny, & Devitt, 2012).

The literature from Malawi and Nepal also found that additional educational barriers exist for children with disabilities in rural areas. In Malawi, rural schools have a larger catchment area, where one school can serve several communities, which often means the distance from a child’s home to school prohibitively far (Rose, 2003). This makes attending school difficult for all children, especially for children with mobility difficulties. Additionally, it is extremely difficult to get specialist teachers to take postings in rural areas, which leads to fewer resources for children with disabilities (Banks & Zuurmond, 2015). In Nepal, studies have shown children with disabilities in rural areas have higher drop-out rates and lower achievement rates than children in more urban areas (USAID, 2019b).

### 4.7.3 Ethnic Minorities and Disability

Although Malawi did not have any literature regarding the intersectionality of ethnic minorities and disability, the literature from Cambodia and Nepal included this aspect. In Cambodia, ethnic and linguistic minorities are vulnerable due to a lack of government support, their limited language proficiency in the national language of Khmer,[[55]](#footnote-55) and other challenges such as geographic isolation and food insecurity (Šiška & Suchánek, 2015). To remedy challenges around language of instruction, multilingual education has expanded significantly over the past two decades in Cambodia (Benson & Wong, 2019). Although it is not clear whether such programming targets students with disabilities, over 55 preschools and 80 primary schools are now teaching learners using one of five local languages (Benson & Wong, 2019). Ethnic minority status also affects learners in Nepal, where the caste system can determine the extent of one’s access to education and teachers are known to discriminate against their students from lower castes (Khanal, 2015). Unfortunately, while Nepalese policy ensures students have access to education in their local language, in practice, this is not universal and may contribute to learning difficulties for children and low enrollment rates among ethnic minorities (NIRT & Air, 2017; Regmi, 2017). Continued research on the inclusion of students with disabilities who are also ethnic minorities should be assessed especially in Cambodia and Nepal.

### 4.7.4 Out-of-School Children, Including any Data on Children in Institutions

All three countries discussed the prevalence of children with disabilities who are out of school as well as the barriers that keep them out. A summary of the situation in the three countries is highlighted below in Exhibit 9. In Cambodia, an estimated 57 percent of children with disabilities are out of school, which contrasts strikingly to the country’s primary enrollment rate of 98 percent (Kingdom of Cambodia, 2019a; UNESCO, 2017). In Nepal, an estimated 80 percent or more of children out of school are children with disabilities (International Disability Alliance, 2019). In Malawi, no data was found on out-of-school children nor were estimates provided.

Exhibit 9: Out-of-School Children in the Three Countries

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **Cambodia** | **Malawi** | **Nepal** |
| Up to 57 percent of children with disabilities are out of school, a rate 8-10 times greater than children without disabilities | No data on the percent of out-of-school children with disabilities, but enrollment rates show significant differences among disability types | More than 80 percent of children who are out of school are children with disabilities |

The literature from all three countries also highlighted the many barriers that keep children with disabilities from enrolling in or continuing to attend school. The literature from Cambodia focused on the societal barriers that exist, such as transport, parental attitudes, and financial issues (such as needing children to work to provide for the family) (Mauney, 2014). All three countries reported school-level barriers, including the lack of access to the curriculum (Chavuta et al., 2008; Eide et al., 2016), the lack of specialized supports for children with disabilities (ODI, 2018), and poorly trained teachers who are not prepared for inclusive settings (Mauney, 2014). Nepal also highlighted gender as a barrier, acknowledging that drop-out rates are higher for girls than for boys in the country (International Disability Alliance, 2019).

In many countries worldwide, in addition to being out of school, children with disabilities are also vulnerable to institutionalization. The only country literature review which profiled the situation of children in institutions was Cambodia, where the situation of children in residential care facilities is highly complex. A 2015 mapping exercise indicated Cambodia has 639 residential facilities for children (Ministry of Social Affairs, Veterans, and Youth Rehabilitation [MoSVY], 2017), and a second mapping study produced a national estimate of 48,775 children living in residential care institutions, or approximately one in every hundred Cambodian children (Stark, Rubenstein, Pak, & Kosal, 2017). A confounding factor is that the vast majority of children (78.5 percent) in these facilities have at least one living parent (Stark et al., 2017). Thus, instead of serving as facilities for children who have been orphaned by the loss of both parents, residential care facilities in Cambodia chiefly serve to support vulnerable children to escape poverty and access educational opportunities (Stark et al., 2017). Fortunately, most children (95.7 percent) living in residential care facilities in Cambodia self-reported that they went to school every day (Stark et al., 2017). However, there is comparably little known about children with disabilities in Cambodia’s residential care facilities, and no concrete evidence could be located regarding the situation of education for these children specifically. The MoSVY (2017) mapping exercise identified 925 children with disabilities requiring specialized support, representing only 2.6 percent of the population of children in the facilities. Therefore, despite important efforts to generate data about the number of children in institutions in Cambodia, there is a substantial dearth in knowledge about children with disabilities in these facilities and the type or quality of education they receive.

# **5. Conclusions**

In the context of MCSIE, which serves as the impetus for this work, the country-level literature reviews as well as this comparative review seek to shed light on the educational experiences of children with disabilities and the societies in which they live. While these reviews have focused solely on Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal, research and professional experience indicate the challenges experienced by these countries in advancing towards more inclusive education systems are by no means unique or isolated. Common challenges and gaps across the three countries profiled include education systems that depend heavily on segregated classroom placements; unreliable disability prevalence data and scarce reporting on student learning outcomes for children with disabilities; insufficient teacher training, resource provision, or specialist supports to match the need of all students; limited to no support for children with learning, intellectual, or “severe” disabilities; and large quantities of out-of-school children with disabilities. While cultural and social conditions vary greatly between Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal—and must be carefully understood and considered—the ultimate consequence of children with disabilities experiencing great social and educational marginalization is a common reality. Despite these pervasive challenges, the evolving experiences of each country have the potential to guide future research and programmatic initiatives. Knowledge of past and current initiatives—both positive as well as those that present challenges—will provide valuable lessons learned and context for MCSIE in Cambodia, Malawi, and Nepal and for the broader education community.

# References

Astbury, J., & Walji, F. (2013). *Triple jeopardy: Gender-based violence and human rights violations experienced by women with disabilities in Cambodia*. Retrieved from https://dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/Documents/triple-jeopardy-working-paper.pdf

Australian Himalayan Foundation. (2016). *A disability report in Nepal 2016.* Retrieved from <https://www.australianhimalayanfoundation.org.au/wp-content/uploads/2017/08/2016_Nepal_Disability_Report.pdf>

Bailey, S., & Nguon, S. K. (2014). *Situation analysis for disability-inclusive governance and community development in Cambodia*. Retrieved from <https://dfat.gov.au/about-us/publications/Documents/cambodia-disability-inclusive-governance-community-development-sit-analysis.pdf>

Banks, L. M., & Zuurmond, M. (2015). *Barriers and enablers to inclusion in education for children with disabilities in Malawi*. Oslo, Norway: Norwegian Association of Disabled.

Banks, L. M., Zuurmond, M., Monteath, V. D. A., Gallinetti, J., & Singal, N. (2019). Perspectives of children with disabilities and their guardians on factors affecting inclusion in education in rural Nepal: “I feel sad that I can’t go to school.” *Oxford Development Studies*, *47*(3), 289-303. doi: 10.1080/13600818.2019.1593341

Barriga, S. R. (2011). *Futures stolen: Barriers to education for children with disabilities*. New York: Health and Human Rights Division. Retrieved from https://www.hrw.org/report/2011/08/24/futures-stolen/barriers-education-children-disabilities-nepal

Benson, C., & Wong, K. M. (2019). Effectiveness of policy development and implementation of L1-based multilingual education in Cambodia. *International Journal of Bilingual Education & Bilingualism, 22*(2), 250–265. doi: 10.1080/13670050.2017.1313191

Benveniste, L., Marshall, J., & Araujo, M. C. (2008). *Teaching in Cambodia (English)*. Washington, DC: World Bank. Retrieved from http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/161351468020945260/Teaching-in-Cambodia

Beutel, D., Tangen, D., & Carrington, S. (2019). Building bridges between global concepts and local contexts: Implications for inclusive education in Nepal, Sri Lanka, and Bangladesh. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, *23*(1), 109–124. doi: 10.1080/13603116.2018.1514763

Braathen, S. H., & Loeb, M. E. (2011). “No disabled can go here…”: How education affects disability and poverty in Malawi. In A. Eide & B. Ingstad (Eds.), *Disability and Poverty: A Global Challenge* (pp. 71-93). Bristol, United Kingdom: Policy Press.

Braathen, S. H., & Munthali, A. (2016). *Disability and education: Qualitative case studies from Malawi.* Retrieved from https://www.sintef.no/publikasjoner/publikasjon/?pubid=CRIStin+1435635

Brouillette, R. (2014). *Manual for screening Cambodian children for disabilities.* Retrieved from https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/library/manual-screening-cambodian-children-disabilities

Central Intelligence Agency. (2020). *Cambodia: People and society*. Retrieved from https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/cb.html

Chavuta, A., Itimu-Phiri, A. N., Chiwaya, S., Sikero, N., & Alindiamao, G. (2008). *Shire Highlands Education Division—Malawi baseline study report.* Retrieved from https://www.eldis.org/document/A58698

Chilemba, E. M. (2011). *A critical appraisal to the right to primary education of children with disabilities in Malawi* [Master of Laws Degree thesis, University of Pretoria]. Retrieved from https://etd.uwc.ac.za/xmlui/bitstream/handle/11394/1555/Chilemba\_LLM\_2010.pdf? sequence=1&isAllowed=y

Chimombo, J. (2005). Quantity versus quality in education: Case studies in Malawi*. International Review of Education / Internationale Zeitschrift für Erziehungswissenschaft, 51*(2/3), 155-172. doi: 10.1007/s11159-005-1842-8

Chitiyo, M., Odongo, G., Itimu-Phiri, A., Muwana, F., & Lipemba, M. (2015). Special education teacher preparation in Kenya, Malawi, Zambia, and Zimbabwe. *Journal of International Special Needs Education, 18*(2), 51-59. doi: 10.9782/2159-4341-18.2.51

Clark, J. P. (1956). Testing hearing of children with noisemakers—a myth. *Exceptional Children, 22(8),* 326-341*.*

Coleman, R., & Pelson, R. (1977). Marked high-frequency hearing loss in children: a problem in early identification. *Journal of Speech and Hearing Disorders, 42(3),* 335-339.

Cordier, S. (2014). Caring for people with intellectual disabilities in poor rural communities in Cambodia: Experience from ADD International. *Gender & Development,* *22*(3), 549–561. doi: 10.1080/13552074.2014.963348

Courtney, J. (2017). An exploration of the interaction between global education policy orthodoxies and national education practices in Cambodia, illuminated through the voices of local teacher educators. *Compare: A Journal of Comparative & International Education*, *47*(6), 891–907. doi: 10.1080/03057925.2017.1338937

Crishna, B., & Prajapati, S. B. (2008). Comparative policy brief: Status of intellectual disabilities in Nepal. *Journal of Policy & Practice in Intellectual Disabilities*, *5*(2), 133–136. doi: 10.1111/j.1741-1130.2008.00161.x

Croft, A. (2006). Prepared for diversity?: Teacher education for lower primary classes in Malawi. In A. W. Little (Ed.), *Education for All and multigrade teaching: Challenges and opportunities* (pp. 103-126). Netherlands: Springer.

Crum, S. (2014). *Discrimination against disabled persons in Malawi and the United States: A comparative study* (Honors thesis, University of Dayton). Retrieved from https://ecommons.udayton.edu/uhp\_theses/15/

Department of Education. (2002). *Government of Nepal.* Accessed January 14, 2020. Retrieved from www.doe.gov.np.

du Plessis, J. (2003). *Rainbow charts and C-O-C-O-N-U-T-S: Teacher development for continuous assessment in Malawi classrooms.* Washington D.C.: American Institutes for Research.

Eide, A. H., Neupane, S., & Hem, K. G. (2016). *Living conditions among people with disability in Nepal*. Trondheim, Norway: SINTEF.

Evans, P., Shah, S., Huebner, A., Sivasubramaniam, S., Vuthey, Ch., Sambath, K, Haurisa, L., & Borun, Y. (2014). A population-based study on the prevalence of impairment and disability among Cambodian children. *Disability, CBR and Inclusive Development (DCID), 25*(2), 1-20. Retrieved from http://dcidj.org/article/view/188

GIZ. (2019a). *Capacity assessment for inclusive education in primary schools in Malawi: Capacity assessment report*. Not available online.

GIZ. (2019b). *Capacity assessment for inclusive education in primary schools in Malawi: Literature review and case studies*. Not available online.

Global Partnership for Education. (2018). *Disability and inclusive education: A stocktake of education sector plans and GPE-funded grants*. Retrieved from https://www.globalpartnership.org/sites/default/files/2018-07-gpe-disability-working- paper.pdf

Government Accountability Office (GOA). (2019). Varied State Criteria May Contribute to Differences in Percentages of Children Served. Retrieved from https://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-19-348

Government of Malawi. (2013). *Education Sector Implementation Plan II (2013/14 - 2017/18)*. Ministry of Education, Science and Technology, Lilongwe: Malawi.

Government of Nepal. (2016). *School sector development plan 2016/17-2022/23 of Nepal.* Retrieved from <https://www.globalpartnership.org/sites/default/files/> v\_appraisal\_of\_ssd\_plan\_report.pdf

Government of Nepal. (2018). *The Act Relating to Compulsory and Free Education, 2075 (2018).* Retrieved from http://www.lawcommission.gov.np/en/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/The-Act-Relating-to-Compulsory-and-Free-Education-2075-2018.pdf

Guimaraes S., Fernandes T., Costa, P., & Silva, E. (2018). Should tumbling E go out of date in amblyopia screening? Evidence from a population-based sample normative in children aged 3-4 years. *British Journal of Ophthalmology, 102(6),* 761–766.

Hagen, C. (2016). *Barriers to education for youth with disabilities in Malawi: A qualitative study of policy and practice in urban and rural areas.* Norway: Norwegian University of Life Sciences.

Hayes, A. M., & Bulat, J. (2018). *Cambodia situational analysis of the education of children with disabilities in Cambodia report.* Retrieved from https://ierc-publicfiles.s3.amazonaws.com/public/resources/ACR-Cambodia\_Final%20Cambodia%20Disabilty%20Situation%20Analysis%20Report.pdf

Hayes, A. M., Turnbull, A. P., & Moran, N. (2018). *Universal design for learning to help all children read: promoting literacy for learners with disabilities.* United States Agency for International Development and Global Reading Network. Retrieved from https://www.edu- links.org/sites/default/files/media/file/Literacy% 20for%20All%20toolkit\_v4.1\_0.pdf

Hayhoe, R., Manion, C., & Mundy, K. (2017). Why study comparative education? In K. Bickmore, R. Hayhoe, C. Manion, K. Mundy, & R. Read (Eds.) (2017). *Comparative and international education: Issues for teachers, 2nd edition.* Toronto: Canadian Scholars Press.

Heys, M., Gibbons, F., Haworth, E., Medeiros, E., Tumbahangphe, K. M., Wickenden, M., … Pellicano, E. (2018). The estimated prevalence of autism in school-aged children living in rural Nepal using a population-based screening tool. *Journal of Autism & Developmental Disorders*, *48*(10), 3483–3498. doi: 10.1007/s10803-018-3610-1

Hoffmann-Dilloway, E. (2011). Lending a hand: Competence through cooperation in Nepal's Deaf associations. *Language in Society*, *40*(3), 285-306.

Holdsworth, J. (2004). *Maintaining a fine balance: Lessons on inclusive education from Lao PDR*. London: Save the Children UK.

Hughes, E., Chitiyo, M., Itimu-Phiri, A., & Montgomery, K. (2016). Assessing the special education professional development needs of northern Malawian school teachers*. British Journal of Special Education, 43*(2), 159-177. doi: 10.1111/1467-8578.12128

Human Rights Watch. (2016). *Education for children with disabilities in Nepal.* Retrieved from <https://www.hrw.org/sites/default/files/news_attachments/nepal_etr_english_final.pdf>

Hummel, M., Engelbrecht, P., & Werning, R. (2016). 2.1 Developing an Understanding of Inclusive Education in Malawi. *Keeping the promise? Contextualizing inclusive education in developing countries*. Bad Heilbrunn: Verlag Julius Klinkhardt.

International Disability Alliance. (2019). *Education of children with disabilities in Nepal*. Retrieved from http://www.internationaldisabilityalliance.org/resources/education-children-disabilities-nepal

Kafle, B. D. (2002). *Including the excluded: A critical evaluation of special needs education programme in Nepal* (Doctoral dissertation, Banarus Hindu University). Retrieved from http://www.cerid.org/formative/files/1148380221-incl\_edu.pdf

Kalua, K. (2016). *Comparison of effectiveness of using trained key informants versus health surveillance assistants in identifying blind and visually impaired children in Malawi.* (Doctoral thesis, University of London). doi: 17037/PUBS.03234041

Kalua, K., & Barrows, J. (2011). *Finding community solutions to improve blind and visually impaired children’s access and acceptance to surgery, optical correction, and follow up in southern Malawi.* Retrieved from <https://www.researchgate.net/publication/258475396_Finding_community_solutions_to_improve_access_and_acceptance_of_cataract_surgery_optical_correction_and_follow_up_in_children_in_Malawi>

Kalyanpur, M. (2011). Paradigm and paradox: Education for All and the inclusion of children with disabilities in Cambodia. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, *15*(10), 1053-1071. doi: 10.1080/13603116.2011.555069

Kalyanpur, M. (2014). Distortions and dichotomies in inclusive education for children with disabilities in Cambodia in the context of globalisation and international development. *International Journal of Disability, Development & Education*, *61*(1), 80-94. doi: 10.1080/1034912X.2014.878546

Kalyanpur, M. (2016). *Inclusive education policies and practices in the context of international development: Lessons from Cambodia*. Retrieved from https://www.waxmann.com/index.php?eID=download&id\_artikel=ART102019&uid=frei

Kamchedzera, E. T. (2008). Special needs teacher education (SNTE) in Malawi: Present status and trends. *International Journal of Knowledge, Culture, and Change Management, 8*(1), 247-252.

Kartika, D. (2017). *Providing quality education for children with disabilities in developing countries: Possibilities and limitations of inclusive education in Cambodia.* Tokyo, Japan: Waseda University.

Kelly, A., Ghalaieny, T., & Devitt, C. (2012). A pilot study of early intervention for families with children with or at risk of an intellectual disability in northern Malawi. *Journal of Policy & Practice in Intellectual Disabilities, 9*(3), 195-205. doi: 10.1111/j.1741-1130.2012.00354.x

Khanal, D. (2015). Children from the Dalit community in rural Nepal: A challenge to inclusive education, *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, *(19):*7, 710-720. doi: 10.1080/13603116.2014.964568

Khmer NGO for Education (n.d.). *Inclusive education project*. Retrieved from https://www.khencambodia.org/inclusive-project.html

Kim, H. D., Kang, H., Lee, S. A., Huh, K., & Lee, B. (2014). Changing name of epilepsy in Korea. *Epilepsia, 55*(3).

Kingdom of Cambodia. (2009). *Law on the protection and the promotion of the rights of persons with disabilities.* Retrieved from http://www.ilo.org/dyn/natlex/docs/ELECTRONIC/86089/96925/F217191771/KHM86089%20English.pdf

Kingdom of Cambodia. (2017). *Child-friendly school policy*. Retrieved from http://www.moeys.gov.kh/en/press-releases/child-friendly-school-policy.html#.XjXzuhNKhUM

Kingdom of Cambodia. (2018). *Policy on inclusive education*. Not available online.

Kingdom of Cambodia. (2019a). *Action Plan on inclusive education: 2019-2023.* Not available online.

Kingdom of Cambodia. (2019b). *Education strategic plan 2019-2023*. Retrieved from https://www.globalpartnership.org/sites/default/files/document/file/2019-10-education\_sector\_plan-cambodia.pdf

Kuroda, K., Kartika, D., & Kitamura, Y. (2017). Implications for teacher training and support for inclusive education in Cambodia: An empirical case study in a developing country. *JICA Research Institute*. Retrieved from https://www.jica.go.jp/jica-ri/publication/workingpaper/wp\_148.html

Lamichhane, K. (2013). Disability and barriers to education: Evidence from Nepal. *Scandinavian Journal of Disability Research*, (*15)*4, 311-324.

Lamichhane, K. (2017). Teaching students with visual impairments in an inclusive educational setting: A case from Nepal. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, *(21)*:1, 1-13. doi: 10.1080/13603116.2016.1184323.

Loeb, M., & Eide, A. H. (2004). Living Conditions among people with activity limitations in Malawi. A national representative study. *SINTEF Rapport*. Retrieved from https://sintef.brage.unit.no/sintef-xmlui/bitstream/handle/11250/2461628/STFA2477Living+Conditions+among+People+with+Activity+Limitations+in+Malawi.pdf?isAllowed=y&sequence=2

Lynch, P., & Lund, P. (2011). *Education of children and young people with albinism in Malawi*. Retrieved from http://albinism-in-africa.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Information-for-Teachers.pdf

Lynch, P., & McCall, S. (2010). Impact of educational inclusion on children with visual impairment in Malawi. *The Educator, 22*(2).

Mak, M., & Nordtveit, B. H. (2011). “Reasonable accommodations” or education for all? The case of children living with disabilities in Cambodia. *Journal of Disability Policy Studies*, *22*(1), 55-64. doi: 10.1177/1044207310396508

Makuwira, J. (2013). People with disabilities and civic engagement in policy making in Malawi. *Development bulletin: Challenges for participatory development in contemporary development practice.* (75). 66-70.

Mathema, K. B. (2007). *Crisis in education and future challenges for Nepal*. Retrieved from: http://himalaya.socanth.cam.ac.uk/collections/journals/ebhr/pdf/EBHR\_31\_04.pdf

Mauney, R. (2014). *Vulnerable and marginalised children’s access to, learning and participation in school: Understanding the challenges*. Plan International. Retrieved from https://plancambodia.files.wordpress.com/2014/08/access-to-education-learning-and-participation-for-vulnerable-and-margin.pdf

Ministry of Education (2015). *Education for All National Review Report 2001-2015.* 1 July 2015. Kathmandu: Ministry of Education and UNESCO Kathmandu Office.

Ministry of Education. (2016). *School sector development plan*. Kathmandu, Nepal: Ministry of Education.

Ministry of Education & United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization. (2015). *Education for all national review report 2001-2015*. Kathmandu, Nepal: Ministry of Education and UNESCO Kathmandu Office.

Ministry of Education, Science, and Technology. (2017*). National Strategy on Inclusive Education 2017-2021.* Retrieved from <http://rodra.co.za/images/countries/malawi/policies/Inclusive%20Education%20Strategy-2017-2021.pdf>

Ministry of Social Affairs, Veterans and Youth Rehabilitation. (2017). *Mapping of residential care facilities in the capital and 24 provinces of the Kingdom of Cambodia*. Retrieved from https://www.unicef.org/cambodia/media/1331/file/Residential%20care%20facilities%20in %20Cambodia%20Report%20English.pdf

Mkandawire, M. T., Mahlape, S. P., & Tseeke, R. (2016). A comparative assessment of special education situations between Lesotho and Malawi*. International Journal of Education and Research, 4*, 171-184.

Munthali, A. (2011). *A situation analysis of persons with disabilities in Malawi.* Retrieved from https://www.medbox.org/a-situation-analysis-of-persons-with-disabilities-in-malawi/download.pdf

National Institute for Research and Training & American Institutes for Research. (2017). *Nepal education sector analysis*. Retrieved from https://www.globalpartnership.org/sites/default/files/2019-05-nepal-education-sector-analysis.pdf

National Institute of Statistics, Directorate General for Health, & ICF International. (2015). *Cambodia demographic health survey 2014.* Phnom Penh, Cambodia; Rockville, Maryland, USA: National Institute of Statistics, Directorate General for Health, and ICF International.

National Institute of Statistics, Ministry of Planning. (2013). *Cambodia inter-censal population survey 2013 report 5: Disability.* Phnom Penh, Cambodia. Retrieved from http://dac.org.kh/en/download/25/disability-cambodia-inter-censal-population-survey-2013.html

National Statistical Office Malawi. (2008). *Malawi population and housing census*. Retrieved from http://www.nsomalawi.mw/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id= 106%3A2008-population-and-housing-census&catid=8%3Areports&Itemid=1

National Statistical Office Malawi. (2020). *2018 Malawi population and housing census: Disability report.* Retrieved from http://www.nsomalawi.mw/images/stories/data\_on\_line/demography/census\_2018/Thematic\_Reports/Disability%20Report.pdf

Neang, P. (2019). *Kingdom of Cambodia: The process of special school transfer.* PowerPoint presentation.

New ERA. (2001). *A situation analysis on disability in Nepal.* Kathmandu, Nepal: UNICEF/Nepal.

NGO Education Partnership. (2017). *Rapid mapping of NGOS working in education for children with disabilities*. Retrieved from http://memlib.nepcambodia.org/libraries?page=3

NGO Education Partnership. (2017). *Rapid mapping of NGOS working in education for children with disabilities*. Retrieved from http://memlib.nepcambodia.org/libraries?page=3

Nishimura, M., Ogawa, K., Sifuna, D., Chimombo, J. P. G., Kunje, D., Ampiah, J., Byamugisha, A., Sawamura, N., & Yamada, S. (2009). A comparative analysis of universal primary education policy in Ghana, Kenya, Malawi, and Uganda. *Journal of International Cooperation in Education, 12*(1).

Nishio, A. (2019). History and current situation of education for children with disabilities in Cambodia: A gray literature review. *Creative Education, 10*(8), 1753-1763.

Ojha, A. (2020, January 12). At this school on Capital’s outskirts, blind students are setting sights on higher goals. *The Kathmandu Post,* p.1. Retrieved from https://kathmandupost.com/national/2020/01/12/at-this-school-on-capital-s-outskirts-blind-students-are-setting-sights-on-higher-goals-1578794086.

Overseas Development Institute. (2018). *Nepal’s cash allowance for children with disabilities*. Retrieved from <https://www.odi.org/publications/11162-nepal-s-cash-allowances-children-disabilities>

Paget, A., Mallewa, M., Chinguo, D., Mahebere-Chirambo, C., & Gladstone, M. (2016). "It means you are grounded"—Caregivers' perspectives on the rehabilitation of children with neurodisability in Malawi. *Disability and Rehabilitation, 38*(3), 223-234. doi: 10.3109/09638288.2015.1035458

Palmer, M., Williams, J., & McPake, B. (2018). Standard of living and disability in Cambodia. *Journal of Development Studies*, *55*(11), 2382–2402. doi: 10.1080/00220388.2018.1528349

Paterson, D. (2007). Teachers in flight thinking in inclusive education classroom*. Journal of Learning Disabilities*, (40), 437-435

Pather, S., & Šiška, P. (2013). *Situation analysis of inclusive education training courses in Cambodia: Survey report*. Report submitted to Caritas Czech and Catholic Relief Services. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/290344354\_SITUATION\_ANALYSIS\_OF\_INCLUSIVE\_EDUCATION\_TRAINING\_COURSES\_IN\_CAMBODIA

Pherali, T. J. (2011). Education and conﬂict in Nepal: Possibilities for reconstruction. *Globalisation, Societies and Education, (9)*1, 135–154.

Prasad, L. N. (2003). *Status of people with disability (people with different ability) in Nepal*. Kathmandu, Nepal: Rajesh Prasad Shrivastav.

Prigent, S. (2019). “Education for all” in Cambodia: Democratic educational and children’s empowerment global values facing state patronage. *Asia Pacific Journal of Anthropology*, *20*(1), 1–21. doi: 10.1080/14442213.2018.1548643

Proudyal, N., Banskota, M., & Khadka, D. (2018). *Disability in Nepal: Taking stock and forging a way forward.* Retrieved from https://www.unicef.org/nepal/media/1011/file/Disability%20In%20Nepal.pdf

Rabbit School (n.d.). *What we do: education.* Retrieved from www.rabbitschoolcambodia.net/ education

Regmi, N. P. (2017). *Inclusive education in Nepal: Theory to practice* (Doctoral dissertation, University of Munich). doi: 10.13140/RG.2.2.35439.02721

Research Triangle Institute International. (2018). *All Children Reading – Cambodia annual report: April 2017- September 2018.* Not available online.

Research Triangle Institute International. (2019). *All Children Reading – Cambodia hearing and vision disability screening report*. Retrieved from https://www.edu-links.org/sites/default/files/media/file/Final%20Approved%20Screening%20Report%2020%20June%202019.pdf

Robertson, C. (2013). *Who is Teaching Your Child Braille? National Certification in Literacy Braille for Teachers of the Visually Impaired.* Retrieved from https://www.nfb.org/images/nfb/publications/fr/fr32/3/fr320303.htm

Rose, P. (2003). Community participation in school policy and practice in Malawi: Balancing local knowledge, national policies, and international agency priorities. *Compare: A Journal of Comparative Education, 33*(1), 47. doi: 10.1080/03057920302597

Rothe et al. (2016). 2.2 Global Processes and Local Manifestations: Two Case Studies from

Malawi. *Keeping the promise? Contextualizing inclusive education in developing countries*. Bad Heilbrunn: Verlag Julius Klinkhardt.

Salagi, E. (2018). *Exploring the Changing Context of Initial Primary Teacher Education in Malawi: Towards Pre-service Teacher Retention from a Recruitment and Mentoring Perspective* (Doctoral dissertation, University of Liverpool).

Salmonsson, A. (2006). *Disability is not inability: Baseline study towards inclusive education In Blantyre, Balaka, and Muchinga Districts in Malawi.* Retrieved from <https://nanopdf.com/download/disability-is-not-inability-enabling-education-network_pdf>

Save the Children. (2008). *Vision and hearing screening in schools: Successes and lessons learned from Mangochi District, Malawi*. Retrieved from http://www.schoolsandhealth.org/Shared%20Documents/Downloads/Vision%20and%20hearing%20screening%20in%20schools-%20Successes%20and%20lessons%20learned%20from%20Mangochi%20District,%20Malawi,September%202008.pdf

Save the Children. (2019). *Mainstreaming inclusive education: Sharing good practices*. Retrieved from https://resourcecentre.savethechildren.net/node/15216/pdf/inclusive\_education\_report\_2019\_0.pdf

Shrestha, J. B., Gnyawali, S., & Upadhyay, M. P. (2012). Causes of blindness and visual impairment among students in integrated schools for the blind in Nepal. *Ophthalmic Epidemiology*, *19*(6), 401–406. doi: 10.3109/09286586.2012.722245

Shrestha, S., & Weber, G. (2002). The situation of older people with intellectual disability in Nepal: A pilot study. *Journal of Intellectual & Developmental Disability*, *27*(4), 242–254. doi: 10.1080/1366825021000029302

Šiška, J., & Suchánek, O. (2015). Access to education for learners with disabilities in Cambodia as post-conflict country. *Development, Environment and Foresight, 1*(2), 77-91.

Stark, L., Rubenstein, B., Pak, K., & Kosal, S. (2017). National estimation of children in residential care institutions in Cambodia: a modelling study. *BMJ Open, 7*. Retrieved from https://bmjopen.bmj.com/content/bmjopen/7/1/e013888.full.pdf

Tataryn, M., Polack, S., Chokotho, L., Mulwafu, W., Kayange, P., Banks, L. M., … Kuper, H. (2017). Childhood disability in Malawi: A population based assessment using the key informant method. *BMC Pediatrics, 17*(1), 198. doi: 10.1186/s12887-017-0948-z

Thakur, S. K., Singh, S. K., Mahato, B., & Singh, A. (2015). Ear diseases pattern and hearing impairment in the Eastern Nepal—A study in a combined eye and ear set up. *Asian Journal of Medical Sciences*, *6*(5), 51–55. doi: 10.3126/ajms.v6i5.11621

Trani, J., Babulal, G., & Bakhshi, P. (2015). Development and validation of the 34-item Disability Screening Questionnaire (DSQ-34) for use in low- and middle-income countries epidemiological and development surveys. *PLoS One,* (*10)*12.

United Nations. (2006). *Convention on the rights of persons with disabilities*. Retrieved from <https://www.un.org/development/desa/disabilities/convention-on-the-rights-of-persons-with-disabilities.html>

United Nations Children’s Fund. (2003). *Examples of inclusive education Nepal*. Retrieved from http://www.iccwtnispcanarc.org/upload/pdf/4614728037InclusiveNepal.pdf

United Nations Children’s Fund. (2012). *Child friendly schools.* Retrieved from https://www.unicef.org/lifeskills/index\_7260.html

United Nations Children’s Fund. (2016). *Global initiative on out-of-school children: Nepal country study.* Retrieved from https://www.unicef.org/nepal/sites/unicef.org.nepal/files/2018-07/All%20children%20in%20school-report%202016.pdf

United Nations Children’s Fund. (2017a). *Early detection of functional limitations for better learning outcomes pilot to inform equity in education activities in mid- & far-western*. Retrieved from https://www.unicef.org/nepal/reports/early-detection-functional-limitations-better-learning-outcomes

United Nations Children’s Fund. (2017b). *Inclusive quality education: UNICEF country programme 2016-2018*. Retrieved from http://files.unicef.org/transparency/documents/Cambodia\_CPAP\_2016-2018.pdf

United Nations Children’s Fund. (2019). 2018-19 Education Budget Brief. Towards Improved Education for All in Malawi. Retrieved from https://www.unicef.org/esa/sites/unicef.org.esa/files/2019-04/UNICEF-Malawi-2018-Education-Budget-Brief.pdf

United Nations Development Programme. (2018). *Disability Rights Initiative Cambodia (DRIC) final programme narrative report.* Retrieved from http://mptf.undp.org/document/download/20174

United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization. (2017). *Education and disability: Fact sheet 40.* Retrieved from http://uis.unesco.org/sites/default/files/documents/fs40-education-and-disability-2017-en.pdf

United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization. (2018). UIS. Stat, Education,

Malawi. Number of pupils per teacher. Retrieved from:

http://uis.unesco.org/en/country/mw

United Nations Educational, Scientific, and Cultural Organization. (2020). *Planipolis: Portal of education plans and policies.* Retrieved from https://planipolis.iiep.unesco.org

United States Agency for International Development. (2017). *Reading for All: Disability inclusive education for Nepali children*. Retrieved from <https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1861/RFA_Diablility_Inculisive_Edcuation_for_Nepali_Citizen_Oct.pdf>

United States Agency for International Development. (2019a). *Assistance to basic education: All children reading USAID’s Early Grade Reading Program in Nepal Quarterly Progress Report: October 1– December 31, 2018*. Not available online.

United States Agency for International Development. (2019b). *Nepal fact sheet Reading for All*. Retrieved from <https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1861/NEPAL_FACT_SHEET_READING_FOR_ALL_020819.pdf>

United States Agency for International Development. (2019c). *Reading for All Malawi (REFAM): Report on mapping of disabled persons’ organizations and other organizations working with learners with disabilities in Malawi*. Not available online.

Universalia. (2019). *Final report, summative GPE country program evaluation: Kingdom of Cambodia*. Retrieved from https://www.globalpartnership.org/sites/default/files/document/file/2019-08-summative-gpe-country-program-evaluation-for-cambodia.pdf

van Dijk, K., & Courtright, P. (2000). Barriers to surgical intervention among blind and low vision children in Malawi. *Visual Impairment Research, 2*(2), 75-79. doi: 10.1076/vimr.2.2.75.4425

VanLeit, B., Channa, S., Rithy, P. (2007). Children with disabilities in rural Cambodia: An examination of the functional status and implications for service delivery*. Asia Pacific Disability Rehabilitation Journal, 18*(2) 33-48.

Vannak, V. C. (2018). *Inclusive education of blind pupils in Cambodia.* Retrieved from https://www.perkinselearning.org/content/inclusive-education-blind-pupils-cambodia

World Bank. (2018a). *Implementation completion and results report - for the Cambodia global partnership for education second education support project*. Retrieved from http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/896661517235971478/text/ICR-Cambodia-01262018.txt

World Federation for the Deaf. (2018). *Position paper on inclusive education.* Retrieved from https://wfdeaf.org/wp-content/uploads/2018/07/WFD-Position-Paper-on-Inclusive-Education-5-June-2018-FINAL-without-IS.pdf

World Health Organization & World Bank. (2011). *World report on disability*. Retrieved from https://www.who.int/disabilities/world\_report/2011/report.pdf

Wu, L., Katz, J., Mullany, L. C., Haytmanek, E., Khatry, S. K., Darmstadt, G. L., … Tielsch, J. M. (2010). Association between nutritional status and positive childhood disability screening using the Ten Questions Plus tool in Sarlahi, Nepal. *Journal of Health, Population & Nutrition*, *28*(6), 585–594. doi: 10.3329/jhpn.v28i6.6607

Zook, D. (2010). Disability and democracy in Cambodia: An integrative approach to community building and civic engagement. *Disability & Society*, *25*(2), 149-161. doi: 10.1080/09687590903534304

# Annex A: Literature Review Protocols and Codes

| Name | Description |
| --- | --- |
| Attitudes | Teacher, cultural and parent attitudes on disability including stigmas, etc. |
| Community cultural beliefs | Cultural attitudes or beliefs re: disability. Additional cultural beliefs that may have an impact on students with disabilities accessing education. These may include attitudes or beliefs regarding gender that may separately present a barrier to girls (or boys) with disabilities or may affect how disability is identified or assessed with respect to girls or boys. They may also include attitudes or beliefs regarding particular differences or disabilities, such as albinism, HIV/AIDS status, or that may affect a child’s access to education. |
| Parent Attitudes | Research or information on parent of CwD attitudes toward CwD including possible discriminatory views, stigmas etc. views on where or how they should be educated. These may include attitudes or beliefs regarding gender that may affect how and whether girls and/or boys with disabilities are sent to school. |
| Teacher attitudes | Research or information on teacher attitudes toward CwD including possible discriminatory views, stigmas etc., including attitudes regarding gender that may present different barriers for girls, boys, and LGBTQI children or adolescents. |
| Classroom supports | Information on classroom supports. See the USAID UDL toolkit for more information on these areas for clarification. |
| Access to curriculum | Information on how students with disability have access to the curriculum. Do students who are deaf following the national curriculum. This can include adapted materials and testing. |
| IEP | Information on efforts and existing work to support Individualized Education Plans in the country (including IEPs by another name in the country context) |
| Inclusive education efforts | This can include resource rooms and other pilots that are looking to address inclusion in schools. |
| Instructional strategies | Instructional strategies used in the classroom. This can include different teaching methods including Universal Design for Learning |
| Other professional supports | This includes school supported occupational therapy, speech therapy, teacher assistants. If information shows this is only available privately then this information can also be reflected in this section. This may also include teacher training or in-service learning. |
| Technology | Information on technology to support the education of children with disabilities. This can include assertive devices as well as other technologies such as ICT4E (ICT for education) |
| Transportation | Information on the challenges related to transportation for children with disabilities to and from school as well as existing efforts. |
| Definition | What is the definition of disability with the country? General definition as well as education specific if relevant |
| Defining inclusive education | Any definition of inclusive education used within the country. This should also include any mentions of equal access to education or non-discrimination in education for young people with disabilities. |
| Disability | This will include any definitions of disability in general as well as for specific categories of disability |
| Education for Specific Disability Groups | How education may differ by students with different label of disabilities |
| Blind | Information on how student who are blind or have low vision had historically or currently educated in the country. This would also include access to braille instruction and assistive devices such as glasses and braillers |
| Deaf education | Historical and current information on how students who are deaf and hard of hearing are educated in the country. This includes access to sign language |
| Intellectual Disabilities | How students with intellectual disabilities are educated in the country. This can also include autism or students with high support needs |
| Learning disabilities | Information on how learning disabilities are recognized in country and how students with learning disabilities are educated |
| Multiple disabilities | Any information that address the learning needs of students with multiple or cooccurring disabilities such as deaf blind, a student who has an intellectual disability and a physical disability, etc. |
| Physical Disabilities | Information on how students with physical disabilities are educated in the country. Information on accessible facilities and WASH can be included here. |
| General Education Country Background | Information on the general situation of education in the country for students with and without disabilities |
| Historical background | Information on past educational efforts in the country for both students with and without disabilities. For example, past government initiatives, NGOs past role in education, donor funded education projects, etc. |
| Info on Education Structure | Information on how education system is structured in the country, including schooling years, ages of primary vs secondary, system organization (i.e. head teachers, district supervisors, etc.) |
| Statistics | Statistical information on both students with and without disabilities as it related to education. This can include enrollment rates, dropout rates, retention, etc. Information on EMIS and data collection methods can also be added to this section. This information should include data that is disaggregated by sex to capture differences in rates of attendance among girls and boys generally, as well as among girls and boys with disabilities. |
| Identification Practices | Information on how children with disabilities are identified as having a disability within the country. |
| General information on identification | Overall general information on how CwD are identified or assessed in country. This could include practices, policies, challenges, general tools and checklists made to identify students with various forms of disability (disability specific should be listed in the other sections), etc. This should include analysis of whether these processes are applied differently for girls and boys, where information is available. |
| Hearing screening and testing | Information on hearing screening, referral and testing with the country. This includes hearing screening tools and existence of services within the country as well. |
| Intellectual screening and evaluation | Any information on how students with intellectual disabilities are identified and receive services in the country. This includes tools and referral system. |
| Learning disabilities screening | Information on how learning disabilities are identified and supported in country. This include tools and other screening and identification measures. |
| Vision screening and testing | Information on vision screening, referral and testing with the country. This inclusion vision screening tools and existence of services within the country as well. |
| Implementing Partner Information | General information from the main implementing partner (HI in Nepal, RTI Cambodia, J&A in Malawi) on their specific project on inclusive education |
| Challenges | Any recorded challenges to project implementation recorded by IP or others |
| General information | Summaries or general information on the specific inclusive education project funded by USAID |
| Outcomes | Any results or outcomes of the project recorded by the IP or others, as well as outcome indicators not yet realized. |
| Intersectionality | How disability intersects with other characteristics. |
| Gender | The intersectionality of gender and disability. This includes any specific efforts to address the education of girls (or boys) with disabilities or other related issues such as school-related gender-based violence. |
| Rural/urban locations | Differences between access to education and/or available supports for children with disabilities in urban vs. rural schools. |
| Linguistic and ethnic minorities | Efforts that address the intersectionality of ethnic minorities, minority language and disability. |
| Out of School Children | Any general efforts to address out of school children which may or may not specifically address issues related to disability as a cause for being out-of-school. This should include children living in institutions. |
| Refugees and internationally displaced persons | Efforts to address children with disabilities in refugee or work related to internationally displaced persons. |
| Policies | MCSIE will have a specific policy analysis but information on policies should also be collected through this process. Policies include laws and national strategic planning documents (please keep in mind full policy analysis conducted by policy team) |
| Disability Policies | Any information about general disability policies within the country that may or may not have direct impact on the education of children with disabilities but help create an understanding of the legal framework within the country |
| Non-Discrimination policies | Typically constitutional but any laws that prohibit discrimination against persons with disabilities and/or discrimination against women or minorities. |
| Education Strategic Plan | Any government strategic/sector plan related to education in general or specifically to the education of children with disabilities. |
| General education policies | Information on policies related to education in general and does not need to be specific to children with disabilities. |
| Inclusive Education Policies | Any information about existing inclusive education policies or policies specifically related to the education of children with disabilities. This can include challenges with the lack of policy, policy development efforts, etc. |
| Other guidance | This can include other ministry guidance or ministerial circulars. |
| Stakeholders | General information about other relevant stakeholder that work in education and inclusive education that can support the stakeholder mapping exercise. |
| Community | Any information on engaging the community to support inclusive education or general community disability awareness efforts. |
| DPO | Disabled Persons Organizations and information what they are doing in relation to promoting and supporting inclusive education or other forms of education for children with disabilities. |
| Government Agencies | Government agencies working in the area of education including how the Ministry of Education is organized and collaboration with other ministries such as the Ministries of Health or Ministry of Social Development. |
| NGOs | Other NGOS working in the area of education generally or specifically the education of children with disabilities. |
| Parents | Any information on parents of children with disabilities or efforts to raise awareness of parents of children without disabilities. |
| Teacher training | Information on how teachers are prepared in the country to support students with and without disabilities |
| General teacher training | Information on how teachers in general are trained to support students in the classroom |
| IE in-service | Information on how gen ed teachers are prepared to educate children with disabilities I their classrooms through in-service supports. |
| IE pre-service | Information on how gen ed teachers are prepared to educate children with disabilities I their classrooms. |
| Special Education | Information on how teachers are prepared to provide special education services either in inclusive or segregated settings |

1. [↑](#footnote-ref-1)
2. The CRPD and General Comment No. 4 states that inclusive education signifies being part of the general education system and should not be educated in a segregated manner based on their disability. Thus, integration or having separate classes for students with disabilities does not signify inclusion based on the definition of the CRPD. It is important to note that the definition of inclusive education for students who are deaf and hard of hearing differs which is explained in more detail later in the document. [↑](#footnote-ref-2)
3. The function and purpose of these initial resource centers developed in the 1960s is not found in the literature. [↑](#footnote-ref-3)
4. This is not to suggest that an increase in such integrated settings would align with international best practice consistent with the CRPD. [↑](#footnote-ref-4)
5. National Institute of Statistics, Directorate General for Health, & ICF International. (2015). Cambodia demographic health survey 2014. Phnom Penh, Cambodia; Rockville, Maryland, USA: National Institute of Statistics, Directorate General for Health, and ICF International. [↑](#footnote-ref-5)
6. Evans, P., Shah, S., Huebner, A., Sivasubramaniam, S., Vuthey, Ch., Sambath, K, Haurisa, L., & Borun, Y. (2014). A population-based study on the prevalence of impairment and disability among Cambodian children. Disability, CBR and Inclusive Development (DCID), 25(2), 1-20. Retrieved from http://dcidj.org/article/view/188 [↑](#footnote-ref-6)
7. National Statistical Office Malawi. (2008). Malawi population and housing census. Retrieved from http://www.nsomalawi.mw/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id= 106%3A2008-population-and-housing-census&catid=8%3Areports&Itemid=1 [↑](#footnote-ref-7)
8. Braathen, S. H., & Loeb, M. E. (2011). “No disabled can go here…”: How education affects disability and poverty in Malawi. In A. Eide & B. Ingstad (Eds.), Disability and Poverty: A Global Challenge (pp. 71-93). Bristol, United Kingdom: Policy Press. [↑](#footnote-ref-8)
9. Central Bureau of Statistics. (2011). National Population and Housing Census 2011. Kathmandu: National Planning Commission Secretariat. Retrieved from: <https://www.odi.org/publications/11162-nepal-s-cash-allowances-children-disabilities> [↑](#footnote-ref-9)
10. National Institute of Statistics, Ministry of Planning. (2013). Cambodia inter-censal population survey 2013 report 5: Disability. Phnom Penh, Cambodia. Retrieved from http://dac.org.kh/en/download/25/disability-cambodia-inter-censal-population-survey-2013.html [↑](#footnote-ref-10)
11. National Statistical Office Malawi. (2020). 2018 Malawi population and housing census: Disability report. Retrieved from http://www.nsomalawi.mw/images/stories/data\_on\_line/demography/census\_2018/Thematic\_Reports/Disability%20Report.pdf [↑](#footnote-ref-11)
12. Data from Nepal was taken from two different sources (UNESCO, 2020; Eide, Neupane, & Hem, 2016) and may not offer a reliable comparison. Data from Eide, Neupane, & Hem (2016), used to describe literacy rates for persons with disabilities in the table, was not a nationally representative sample. [↑](#footnote-ref-12)
13. The ten categories of disability, according to the government of Nepal, include physical disability; visual impairment: blind and low vision; hearing impairment: deaf or hard of hearing; deaf-blind; speech impairment; mental or psychosocial disability; intellectual disability; Hemophilia; Autism; and multiple disabilities. [↑](#footnote-ref-13)
14. United Nations Development Programme. (2018). Disability Rights Initiative Cambodia (DRIC) final programme narrative report. Retrieved from http://mptf.undp.org/document/download/20174 [↑](#footnote-ref-14)
15. Munthali, A. (2011). A situation analysis of persons with disabilities in Malawi. Retrieved from https://www.medbox.org/a-situation-analysis-of-persons-with-disabilities-in-malawi/download.pdf [↑](#footnote-ref-15)
16. Banks, L. M., Zuurmond, M., Monteath, V. D. A., Gallinetti, J., & Singal, N. (2019). Perspectives of children with disabilities and their guardians on factors affecting inclusion in education in rural Nepal: “I feel sad that I can’t go to school.” Oxford Development Studies, 47(3), 289-303. doi: 10.1080/13600818.2019.1593341 [↑](#footnote-ref-16)
17. World Bank. (2018). Implementation completion and results report - for the Cambodia global partnership for education second education support project. Retrieved from http://documents.worldbank.org/curated/en/896661517235971478/text/ICR-Cambodia-01262018.txt [↑](#footnote-ref-17)
18. Tataryn, M., Polack, S., Chokotho, L., Mulwafu, W., Kayange, P., Banks, L. M., … Kuper, H. (2017). Childhood disability in Malawi: A population based assessment using the key informant method. BMC Pediatrics, 17(1), 198. doi: 10.1186/s12887-017-0948-z [↑](#footnote-ref-18)
19. Thakur, S. K., Singh, S. K., Mahato, B., & Singh, A. (2015). Ear diseases pattern and hearing impairment in the Eastern Nepal—A study in a combined eye and ear set up. Asian Journal of Medical Sciences, 6(5), 51–55. doi: 10.3126/ajms.v6i5.11621 [↑](#footnote-ref-19)
20. Kalyanpur, M. (2014). Distortions and dichotomies in inclusive education for children with disabilities in Cambodia in the context of globalisation and international development. International Journal of Disability, Development & Education, 61(1), 80-94. doi: 10.1080/1034912X.2014.878546 [↑](#footnote-ref-20)
21. Kalua, K. (2016). Comparison of effectiveness of using trained key informants versus health surveillance assistants in identifying blind and visually impaired children in Malawi. (Doctoral thesis, University of London). doi: 17037/PUBS.03234041 [↑](#footnote-ref-21)
22. United Nations Children’s Fund. (2017a). Early detection of functional limitations for better learning outcomes pilot to inform equity in education activities in mid- & far-western. Retrieved from https://www.unicef.org/nepal/reports/early-detection-functional-limitations-better-learning-outcomes [↑](#footnote-ref-22)
23. Hayes, A. M., & Bulat, J. (2018). Cambodia situational analysis of the education of children with disabilities in Cambodia report. Retrieved from https://ierc-publicfiles.s3.amazonaws.com/public/resources/ACR-Cambodia\_Final%20Cambodia%20Disabilty%20Situation%20Analysis%20Report.pdf [↑](#footnote-ref-23)
24. Tataryn, M., Polack, S., Chokotho, L., Mulwafu, W., Kayange, P., Banks, L. M., … Kuper, H. (2017). Childhood disability in Malawi: A population based assessment using the key informant method. BMC Pediatrics, 17(1), 198. doi: 10.1186/s12887-017-0948-z [↑](#footnote-ref-24)
25. United Nations Children’s Fund. (2003). Examples of inclusive education Nepal. Retrieved from http://www.iccwtnispcanarc.org/upload/pdf/4614728037InclusiveNepal.pdf [↑](#footnote-ref-25)
26. This was a USD$38.5 million grant managed by the World Bank to support various programming by MoEYS from 2014-2017. It is referred to as “GPE2” because it was the second of three grants funded by GPE in Cambodia (the third grant began in 2018). [↑](#footnote-ref-26)
27. The Ministry of Education program’s ultimate focus was unclear, but Save the Children’s SHN program included a focus on deworming and micronutrient supplementation. [↑](#footnote-ref-27)
28. The approach depended heavily on teacher-led assessment without supervision, and the report suggests teachers who worked without supervision from project staff may have conducted screenings inaccurately or not at all. [↑](#footnote-ref-28)
29. For the purposes of this report, identification is the process that includes screening, testing, and additional school-based evaluations to become eligible for special education services. [↑](#footnote-ref-29)
30. Confusion on the definition of intellectual disability is suspected since the 26 percent reported included a disaggregation of intellectual disability diagnoses and included cerebral palsy, microcephaly, hydrocephaly, and Down syndrome (Tataryn et al., 2017). The inclusion of these various disabilities indicates a definition that focuses more on disabilities involving the brain rather than disabilities affecting cognitive performance. [↑](#footnote-ref-30)
31. Learning braille as an adult is estimated to take between one-to-three years of intensive instruction. Sign language intermediate skills usually take at least six courses over two-to-three years. [↑](#footnote-ref-31)
32. Within the United States, each state has different requirements for teachers to be eligible to teach students who are deaf. [↑](#footnote-ref-32)
33. Hayes, A. M., & Bulat, J. (2018). Cambodia situational analysis of the education of children with disabilities in Cambodia report. Retrieved from https://ierc-publicfiles.s3.amazonaws.com/public/resources/ACR-Cambodia\_Final%20Cambodia%20Disabilty%20Situation%20Analysis%20Report.pdf [↑](#footnote-ref-33)
34. Pather, S., & Šiška, P. (2013). Situation analysis of inclusive education training courses in Cambodia: Survey report. Report submitted to Caritas Czech and Catholic Relief Services. Retrieved from https://www.researchgate.net/publication/290344354\_SITUATION\_ANALYSIS\_OF\_INCLUSIVE\_EDUCATION\_TRAINING\_COURSES\_IN\_CAMBODIA [↑](#footnote-ref-34)
35. Kartika, D. (2017). Providing quality education for children with disabilities in developing countries: Possibilities and limitations of inclusive education in Cambodia. Tokyo, Japan: Waseda University. [↑](#footnote-ref-35)
36. Hummel, M., Engelbrecht, P., & Werning, R. (2016). 2.1 Developing an Understanding of Inclusive Education in Malawi. Keeping the promise? Contextualizing inclusive education in developing countries. Bad Heilbrunn: Verlag Julius Klinkhardt. [↑](#footnote-ref-36)
37. GIZ. (2019b). Capacity assessment for inclusive education in primary schools in Malawi: Literature review and case studies. Not available online. [↑](#footnote-ref-37)
38. Lynch, P., & Lund, P. (2011). Education of children and young people with albinism in Malawi. Retrieved from http://albinism-in-africa.com/wp-content/uploads/2014/10/Information-for-Teachers.pdf [↑](#footnote-ref-38)
39. National Institute for Research and Training & American Institutes for Research. (2017). Nepal education sector analysis. Retrieved from https://www.globalpartnership.org/sites/default/files/2019-05-nepal-education-sector-analysis.pdf [↑](#footnote-ref-39)
40. Banks, L. M., Zuurmond, M., Monteath, V. D. A., Gallinetti, J., & Singal, N. (2019). Perspectives of children with disabilities and their guardians on factors affecting inclusion in education in rural Nepal: “I feel sad that I can’t go to school.” Oxford Development Studies, 47(3), 289-303. doi: 10.1080/13600818.2019.1593341 [↑](#footnote-ref-40)
41. United States Agency for International Development. (2019b). Nepal fact sheet Reading for All. Retrieved from https://www.usaid.gov/sites/default/files/documents/1861/NEPAL\_FACT\_SHEET\_READING\_FOR\_ALL\_020819.pdf [↑](#footnote-ref-41)
42. The successful completion of 12 years of schooling is the academic requirement for lower secondary school teachers. A bachelor’s degree is the academic requirement for secondary school teachers. A 10-month training is a mandatory requirement for any person to be qualified for permanent tenure for primary, lower secondary, and secondary. [↑](#footnote-ref-42)
43. The content of the 45-day training for resource teachers is not clear in the literature. [↑](#footnote-ref-43)
44. The survey did not ask teachers why they supported inclusion and, therefore, does not provide suggestions on why this shift towards supporting inclusion took place. [↑](#footnote-ref-44)
45. Incentives have previously included a training allowance, but the literature did not provide additional information on other types of incentives that have been provided. [↑](#footnote-ref-45)
46. This study interviewed parents of children with a range of disabilities, but the type of disability for these answers was not specifically mentioned. [↑](#footnote-ref-46)
47. In at least the case of Cambodia, only segregated schools would take students with certain types of disabilities, and if schools were not located close by, families had to pay additional costs related to residential services. [↑](#footnote-ref-47)
48. Nepal and Cambodia have not yet adapted an itinerant teacher support model to support inclusive education in the general education setting. [↑](#footnote-ref-48)
49. Though the actual number of students who are blind in Malawi remains unknown, it is highly unlikely two schools can serve the needs of all children who are blind or have low vision in the country. Likewise, the limitation of only two schools within the country signifies that many students are residential students with the school being a far distance from their families and community. [↑](#footnote-ref-49)
50. A school with residential resource centers means the school has adjoining boarding facilities for students. There are 14 primary schools and 15 secondary schools which provide boarding facilities. [↑](#footnote-ref-50)
51. Currently, these materials are only produced by Montfort College and completely dependent on external donors. [↑](#footnote-ref-51)
52. The literature did not provide specifics on where each of these schools is located. [↑](#footnote-ref-52)
53. This benefited learners with a variety of vulnerable identities or disabilities, but the number of learners with intellectual disability specifically is not known. [↑](#footnote-ref-53)
54. The literature review suggested these additional supports were currently not available in public schools, but as KT transitions to be managed by the government, there may be recent developments not yet reflected in the literature. [↑](#footnote-ref-54)
55. The research states this is a barrier even though Khmer may be their native language. [↑](#footnote-ref-55)